

Women, World Politics and Turkey in 2023

Opinions from "Women in Foreign Policy"

ISTANBUL OKAN UNIVERSITY

April 2024

Address: Okan University Akfirat Campus Tuzla-Istanbul

Tel : 0216 677 16 30

Faks : 0216 677 16 47

e-mail : okan@okan.edu.t

Web : www.okan.edu.tr

ISBN 978-605-5899-70-7

Page Editing, Cover Design, Printing and Binding: **es publications**

Istanbul Okan University Publication

About WFP

The Women in Foreign Policy (DPK) Initiative of Turkey was established to promote women's voices on hard security issues; to encourage female participation in foreign policy decision-making at all levels, with bottom-up and non-hierarchical approaches; and to involve women at all levels of peacemaking, historical reconciliation and resolving frozen conflicts so that they may share their experiences and develop long-term policy recommendations. DPK aims to include women's perspectives in all areas of international relations by encouraging young women to become leaders in foreign policy fields and by taking responsibility for meeting global challenges that hamper equitable and sustainable development..

Why?

- To share experiences to understand and provide solutions for the problems we face at individual, national and global level.
- To mobilize collective expertise, build partnerships, promote collaboration and facilitate smoother processes.
- To empower young women to become an active part of foreign policy mechanisms.

What do we do?

- Provide opportunities for discussion of international politics and foreign policy
- Develop recommendations and concepts to increase the role of women in foreign policy
- Create networks to include women in the foreign policy community
- Provide a platform for discussions on foreign policy issues by emphasizing the interdependency of domestic and external issues
- Aim to make women decision makers in all areas of foreign policy
- Provide educational opportunities, such as workshops and seminars, for women to increase their knowledge of global citizenship and policy development
- Develop opportunities for women to participate in activities where they can have leadership roles

Foreword

Zeynep Alemdar

WFP Opinions on 2023

1. Anti-gender Agenda Across the World

Nur Sinem Kourou & Moldir Mukasheva

2. Twin Political Casualties of Turkey's May 2023 elections: LGBTQ+ rights and Istanbul Convention

Sezin Öney

3. Women, Peace and Security and Gender in the UN's 'New Agenda for Peace'

Esra Dilek

4. Global Women, Peace and Security Agenda in 2023

İpek B. Karaman-Yılmazgil

5. Climate Change in Women, Peace and Security

Sezen Kaya-Sönmez

6. International Criminal Court's Policy on Gender-Based Crimes

Tuğba Bayar

7. (Non-Ukrainian) Migrant and Refugee Women Have No Name in the Annual Report on Gender Equality in the EU

Müge Dalkıran

8. Violence Against Palestinian Women Under Israeli Occupation

Bilge Şahin

9. Casualty of the Gaza War: The Turkish-Israeli Normalization Process

Selin Nasi

- 10. Key Trends Shaping the Middle East: Impact on Gulf Geopolitics and Women Sinem Cengiz
- 11. Mexico's Female-led Presidential Race Cements Women's Political Representation

 Selin Levi
- 12. A Review of Southeast Asia: What did Women Experience in 2023?

 Yeşim Deniz
- 13. Kosovo's Bumpy Road to EU and NATO Memberships and Relations with Türkiye

 *Pinar Dost**
- 14. A Peaceful Woman Opposition Figure in The European Parliament: Clare Daly *Yağmur Tuğba Karagülle*
- 15. A Kissinger Obituary

Ayşegül Gökalp Kutlu

^{*} Unless otherwise stated, the opinions expressed in the published articles belong solely to the author(s). It does not bind the Women in Foreign Policy Editorial Board, Almanac editors and other authors.

Foreword

Zeynep Alemdar*

2024 came with its own challenges. Women's rights and gender equality now constitute world's fault lines. Protecting the rights of women and girls and all marginalized groups during conflicts is no longer a generally accepted norm. On the contrary, authoritarian, populist and conservative governments do not shy away from discriminating women's rights. The abortion bans in the USA, the anti-LGBTI stance in some EU member states and Russia, the Istanbul Convention, which is being discussed not only in Turkey but also in some Council of Europe and EU member states through a disinformation campaign, are the most obvious indicators of this antigender trend.

This year, as Women in Foreign Policy, we are opening the Almanac with this topic. Nur Sinem Kourou and Moldir Mukasheva's chapter on the Anti-Gender Agenda in the World provides examples of anti-gender laws and movements in countries ranging from the United Kingdom to Uganda. Sezin Öney explains Turkiye's anti-gender agenda through a look at the May 2023 election campaign.

Esra Dilek evaluates a United Nations report that draws attention to the anti-gender movement in the world. The United Nations Secretary-General's New Agenda for Peace policy brief in the Our Common Future series. Dilek underscores that, while the document encompasses a positive take on 'dismantling patriarchal power structures', the New Agenda for Peace does not clearly articulate links between militarism, misogyny, and patriarchy. İpek B. Karaman-Yılmazgil surveys the evolution of the UN's Women's Peace Security Agenda in 2023. Sezen Kaya focuses on climate change, an under-studied but surely the next phase of the Women's Peace Security Agenda. Kaya also draws attention to the feminist Climate Justice report, which reminds us that climate change will push 158 million more women and girls into poverty by 2050 and may cause 236 million more people to face food insecurity.

2024 started with unbearable accounts of violence against women in Gaza and Ukraine. Gender-based crimes increase exponentially during wars, yet they have only recently been defined in the international system. Tuğba Bayar explains how the International Criminal Court approaches gender-based crimes and why it is difficult to punish such crimes within the legal system. Müge Dalkıran examines the gender-based rights of migrant women in another international document. She explains how Non-Ukrainian Migrant and Refugee Women are ignored in the European Commission's Annual Report on Gender Equality.

Bilge Şahin writes about the treatment of Palestinian women under Israeli occupation. The situation of civilians, women and children in the Hamas-Israel war, which began with Hamas' attack on Israel and continued with Israel's violent disproportionate use of force, is likely to remain in our memories for years to come. Şahin reminds us that the Palestinian authorities adopted a national action plan on Women, Peace and Security in 2017, thanks to the efforts of Palestinian women, and underlines again the necessity of women's participation in decision-making mechanisms in the post-conflict period. Selin Nasi reminds us how the Gaza war resonated with Turkish foreign policy. She discusses Turkey-Israel relations, which had begun to improve before October 7, but were again strained by the conflict.

1

^{*} Founder of WFP, Okan University

Sinem Cengiz reports on the effects of developments in the Middle East on women in 2023 and as well as her own experience at the first ever March 8, International Women's Day Reception in Riyadh, organized by the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC). The recognition of the achievements of Gulf women and their contributions to the development of their countries, and the new developments even in countries that are considered the most conservative in the region, may give the Middle East some hope.

Selin Levi informs us about the upcoming presidential race in Mexico, where, for the first time, both the main opposition alliance and the ruling party nominated female presidential candidates. Mexico, being the first Latin American and "Southern" country to declare feminist policy, might well have a woman president by June 2024.

Yeşim Deniz takes us to another region which is not a women's rights champion. Deniz traces the Women Peace and Security Agenda's backbone, UNSCR 1325, in Southeast Asia. Discussing the Regional Action Plan adopted by the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) in 2022 and the summit held in 2023, Deniz touches upon different dimensions of women's issues in Southeast Asia.

This year we focus on three politicians, all very different. Pinar Dost traces the political hardships that Kosovo's president, Vjosa Osmani, went through in 2023. Discussing the shaky political environment in Kosovo and Turkey's foreign policy towards the region Dost brings the Balkans to the Almanac. Yağmur Karagülle portrays Irish politician Clare Daly, a member of the European Parliament, who has been voicing the rights of Palestinian women in the European Parliament against Ursula Von Der Leyen, the President of the European Commission. We close the Almanac with a political figure who defined an era. Ayşegül Gökalp Kutlu reminds us of the life and world-shaping decisions of Henry Kissinger, one of the most important politicians shaping US foreign policy.

This year's Almanac is again the fruit of a common voluntary effort. In the midst of all the personal and professional responsibilities, Women in Foreign Policy came together to produce this Almanac to account for the past year from a women's perspective and with a women's agenda. I would like to extend a big thank you to Assoc. Prof. Dr. Bezen Balamir for her unwavering support and Dr. Müge Dalkıran for co-editing the Almanac this year. I would also like to thank Dr. Gökçe Gezer for ensuring that we receive the Almanac in this format every year, and Ekin Ürgen for managing our website from afar.

As you would see, this year's Almanac also hosts young women who participated in the Foreign Policy School for Young Women in 2023 and later became our mentees. It is very gratifying to see that we have been able to pave the way for young women to engage more closely with the international women's agenda, which is one of the founding objectives of Women in Foreign Policy. There are now more young colleagues who are interested in the Women's Peace and Security agenda.

We hope you read our 2023 Almanac carefully, and join us in sustaining our belief that the more we will multiply, the more we will be able to put the Women Peace and Security agenda at the center of foreign policy, and try to make international politics a more egalitarian space.



WFP Opinions on 2023

Anti-gender Agenda Across the World

Nur Sinem Kourou & Moldir Mukasheva*

On the eve of the 14 May 2023 elections in Türkiye, anti-gender agenda became a hot topic on the political agenda of Turkey, with parties and alliances formed around this issue. However, it is important to start by underlining that this situation is not unique to Turkey. In fact, for more than a decade, anti-gender movements have been present all over the world in the form of street movements, policies, and social media campaigns. Extreme right-wing actors, conservative and radical right-wing parties, and religious communities come together in different countries with the motivation of promoting an "anti-gender agenda". Anti-gender agenda, while opening up a space where politics and civil society can feed each other, reveals conservative outrage and fears that strengthen right-wing politics, at the same time inserting itself as an important political issue at the government and parliamentary level. Ultimately, anti-gender policies have become an indispensable part of the mainstream political agenda.

According to the common definition of anti-gender agenda, it implies "movements against gender equality and/or sexual citizenship". However, this vague description does not clearly define what anti-gender agenda actually means. For this reason, examples rather than definitions are more helpful in comprehending the issue. Nowadays, anti-gender agenda as an instrumental political tool, can intersect with many elements of the traditional right, ranging from nationalism, anti-immigration, and Euro-scepticism to fundamentalist religious approaches. One of the most prominent features of anti-gender agenda is the focus on the protection of traditional family and its values. Thus, particularly in the last year, the issue was intensively addressed from the "family" axis. Based on this view, anti-gender actors have started to promote a strong anti-LGBTQI+ agenda since 2020.

The practical reflection on the issue shows that anti-gender agenda gained momentum due to the successive implications of the feminist movement alongside the rise and strengthening of LGBTQI+ movements. Where feminist politics influences the agenda, the counter-agenda often develops a resistance, which is referred to as a "conservative backlash" or "global backlash" against feminism. The fact that anti-gender agenda mobilized against the strengthening feminism is also evidenced by the fact that the level of anti-feminism in Sweden, which is known as a frontrunner in terms of ensuring gender equality, is 30 percent higher than in Poland, 28 percent higher than in the United Kingdom, 26 percent higher than in France, 22 percent higher than in Hungary,

It is important to underline that the global empowerment of feminism has moved anti-gender agenda from a local issue to the focal point of conservative right-wing politics with similar actors and agendas across the world. At the same time, it has started to rise everywhere as an essential threat to democracies and human rights. While Europe stands out as the epicentre of the anti-gender movements, the rest of the world is not lagging behind this trend.

Despite the social movements or social media campaigns organized by a group of civil actors, the fact that antigender movements, which grew from the West to the East of the world in the 2020s, entered the agenda of political will and gained a legal basis is a warning factor encouraging to take the issue more seriously. By the end of 2023, a total of 75 laws that fostered and endorsed anti-gender bias came into force in 23 states of the United States of America. There are concerns about whether these anti-gender bills and the resulting laws, specifically targeted on the eve of elections, will turn into campaign material for Republican politicians in 2024. According to the law that

^{*}İstanbul Kültür University

entered into force in May 2023 in Uganda, people who are found to be involved in homosexual acts face life imprisonment and, in more extreme cases, the death penalty, which has brought the country to the most radical point in anti-gender agenda. With the implementation of the law, it was recorded that more than 300 LGBTQI+ individuals were penalized in the first eight months of the year. Russia, a country with a less favourable record on gender equality, banned all "medical interventions" aimed at changing the sex of a person and changing one's gender in official documents and public records by a law enacted in July 2023. The legislative power of the rightwing parties in power is clearly reflected in their anti-gender stance. The right-wing government in Italy, which has been in power since 2022, has been discursively violating the rights of various vulnerable groups such as migrants. Women and LGBTQI+ individuals, who are at the forefront of these groups, were part of these attacks, as well. Thus, while same-sex civil unions were legalized in 2016, they have been one of the main targets of the incumbent government led by Prime Minister Georgia Meloni. As of 2023, the government has ordered local councils to prohibit same-sex partners from being registered on the birth certificate of their children. In Spain, founded in 2010 and providing a platform for anti-gender actors all over Europe, CitizenGo has a profound political impact by fighting to restrict the political and legal empowerment of LGBTQI+ individuals. Along with legal regulations, the activities of anti-gender actors have begun to reinforce a negative perception of LGBTQI+ people. For instance, one of the studies reveals that in the UK, LGBTQI+ representatives started to be perceived as a threat.

All these legal regulations and sanctions are the result of systematically organized and publicly expressed societal demands. To be more precise, in Russia, conservative actors, led by the Orthodox Church, have been actively raising their voices on a global scale "on the LGBTIQ+ issue, which is a foreign agenda to them". In addition to that, Vatican-centred Catholic groups and the Church have been the championed of anti-gender agenda in the Christian world since 1994. When it comes to Turkey, For a long time the family-oriented conservative gender regime that has risen with the AKP (Justice and Development Party) did not provide an area of struggle for antigender actors in Turkey. In other words, there was not a ground for them to develop opposition. The rising opposition to the Istanbul Convention in 2019 suddenly created cooperation among anti-gender actors in Turkey. The pressure created by this cooperation played a vital role in Turkey's withdrawal from the Istanbul Convention. In addition to that, the mobilizing power of anti-gender agenda was discovered by political parties. Thus, antigender agenda became a movement widely supported both in the spheres of politics and civil society. The antigender street movement, the first of which took place in 2022 under the name of the Great Big Family Gathering, continues to keep the anti-gender agenda alive in Turkey by incorporating more actors in 2023. Nowadays, the main trigger of this agenda is the abolition of Law No. 6284 on gender-based violence to protect the family and prevent violence against women, which anti-gender actors in Turkey perceive as a remnant of the Istanbul Convention. Additionally, the group is demanding a ban on LGBTQ+ propaganda, which they define as a vague enemy that negatively affects future generations. President Erdoğan, who stated that he had heard the demands of anti-gender actors "by adopting the family law against the LGBT danger", voiced in the run-up to the elections, did not bring the issue to the agenda again after the elections, leaving fears alive about what the silence on this issue will lead to in 2024.

References:

Başörtüsünde anayasayı işaret Eden Erdoğan'ın hedefi: LGBTİ+ karşıtı maddeler. (n.d.).

Retrieved from https://www.diken.com.tr/basortusunde-anayasaya-isaret-eden-erdogan-niyetini-acikladi-hedefilgbti/

From drag bans to sports restrictions, 75 anti-LGBTQ bills have become law in 2023. (2023, December 17). Retrieved January 17, 2024 from https://www.nbcnews.com/nbc-out/out-politics-and-policy/75-anti-lgbtq-bills-become-law-2023-rcna124250

'Ghost parents': Same-sex couples in Italy are losing their rights. (2023, September 15). Retrieved January 17, 2024 from https://www.france24.com/en/europe/20230914-italian-pm-giorgia-meloni-wears-down-parental-rights-of-same-sex-couples

Grzebalska, W., & Pető, A. (2018, May). The gendered modus operandi of the illiberal transformation in Hungary and Poland. In *Women's Studies International Forum* (Vol. 68, pp. 164-172). Pergamon. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2017.12.001

Korolczuk, E. (2020). Counteracting challenges to gender equality in the era of anti-gender campaigns: Competing gender knowledges and affective solidarity. *Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society*, 27(4), 694-717 https://doi.org/10.1093/sp/jxaa021

Kováts, E. (2018). Conservative Counter-Movements? Overcoming Culturalising Interpretations of Right-Wing Mobilizations Against 'Gender Ideology'. *FEMINA POLITICA–Zeitschrift für feministische Politikwissenschaft*, 27(1), 15-16. https://doi.org/10.3224/feminapolitica.v27i1.07

Kuhar, R., & Paternotte, D. (2018). Anti-gender campaigns in Europe: Mobilizing against equality.

McEwen, H., & Narayanaswamy, L. (2023). The international anti-gender movement: understanding the rise of anti-gender discourses in the context of development, human rights and social protection (No. 2023-06). UNRISD Working Paper.

Retrieved January 17, 2024 from https://cdn.unrisd.org/assets/library/papers/pdf-files/2023/wp-2023-4-antigender-movement.pdf

Off, G. (2023). Gender equality salience, backlash and radical right voting in the gender-equal context of Sweden. *West European Politics*, 46(3), 451-476. https://doi.org/10.1080/01402382.2022.2084986

Rowlands, S. (2023). Landscape analysis: what we know on anti-gender movement measures and actors targeting trans people across Europe and Central Asia. Retrieved from: https://tgeu.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/tgeuagm-landscape-analysis-2023.pdf

Russian lawmakers pass bill outlawing gender reassignment. (2023, July 14). Retrieved January 17, 2024 from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/7/14/russian-lawmakers-pass-bill-outlawing-gender-reassignment

Tuzcuoğlu, Ö. (2023, 19). Büyük aile Buluşması ve ithal komplo teorileri. Retrieved January 17, 2024 from https://yetkinreport.com/2023/09/19/turkiyede-komplo-teorileri-ve-buyuk-aile-bulusmasi/

Uganda enacts harsh anti-LGBTQ law including death penalty. (2023, May 30). Retrieved January 17, 2024 from https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/ugandas-museveni-approves-anti-gay-law-parliament-speaker-says-2023-05-29/

Uganda's anti-homosexuality act challenged in constitutional court. (2023, December 18). Retrieved January 17, 2024 from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-67751179

Twin Political Casualties of Turkey's May 2023 elections: LGBTQ+ rights and Istanbul Convention Sezin Öney*

Turkey's May 2023 general and presidential voting may be referred to as "almost elections": the ambitious oppositional alliance, Table of Six^{\dagger} , "almost" won the presidential elections. President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan fell just short of an absolute majority in the first round of presidential elections on May 14; and won re-election in the second run-off on May $28.^{\ddagger}$

The outcome of the first round of presidential and the general elections were regarded as a "surprise", as <u>most of the polls</u> favored the united opposition Nation Alliance (Millet İttifakı) and their candidate Kemal Kılıçdaroğlu. Confident that the winds of change were behind them, the Nation Alliance's parties, "almost" at their boldest in endorsing their resoluteness in advocating rights and freedoms. However, as the LGBTQ+ rights remained as the exception. This was specifically because the Justice and Development Party (AK Party) and People's Alliance (Cumhur İttifakı) attacked the oppositional alliance for "supporting LGBT§ at the expense of family values". Such insistent "accusations" turned the LGBTQ+ rights into a taboo subject for the opposition Alliance's politics throughout 2023 elections and up today.

Weaponizing anti-LGBTQ+ rhetoric as a tool for to stifle the opposition throughout the 2023 electoral campaign served a dual purpose: the opposition retreated from put-up united front regarding President Erdoğan's withdrawal from the "Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence"-namely the Istanbul Convention in 2021, issuing an overnight decree in March 2021.

Government stance: "If we are not elected, LGBT will replace us."

One of the most emblematic statements of the May 2023 twin elections was by then-Interior Minister Süleyman Soylu: "If we are not reelected, who will replace us? These LGBT people will be elected instead of us. Those who want same-sex marriage will replace us." He was not alone in turning anti-LGBTQ+ rhetoric into one of the main campaign topics of the governing Presidential Alliance. President Erdoğan also instrumentalized anti-LGBTQ+ statements in almost all his campaign speeches. One typical example was as follows:"They want to surrender the country to the ambitions of a handful of perverted ideological members, who covet the material and spiritual existence of our children...[The opposition] has become the battering ram of marginal organizations, LGBT defenders, globalists, and those who try to create sectarian strife."

According to the LGBTQ+ civil society platform <u>Ünikuir's report</u> on 14-28 May elections, Erdoğan appeared in 139 campaign activities, and he used anti-LGBTQ+ statements in 57 of these events. Erdoğan "accused" the

^{*}Journalist

[†] For the 2023 elections, the main opposition People's Reoublican Party (CHP) formed an alliance called "Nation" (Millet); together with nationalist İYİ Parti, liberal conservative DEVA, conservative Future (Gelecek), liberal Democrat (Demokrat) and conservative Felicity (Saadet) parties-named popularly as the "Table of Six".

SP, DP, as well as DEVA and GP met as the Table of Six to formulate a post Erdoğan government.

[‡] Despite the continued erosion of its votes, the governing AK Party remained in power due to the support of its People's Alliance. Meanwhile, President Erdoğan won 52% at the second round of presidential elections, whereas oppositional alliance's candidate gained 48%.

[§] As the governing AK Party and its alliance partners use the term "LGBT", their wording is directly quoted.

opposition leaders for taking a stance in favor of LGBTQ+ rights. Nonetheless, despite Erdoğan's "criticism" towards the Nation Alliance for being "pro-LGBTQ+", its leaders vehemently rejected claims-let alone proposing universal standards of rights and freedoms for these identity groups. Instead, the Nation leaders tried to "defend" themselves by refraining from talking at all about LGBTQ+ rights.

Opposition's government calibrated stance: "All rights but LGBTQ+ rights..."

The main opposition Republican People's Party's (CHP) then leader Kemal Kılıçdaroğlu was quizzed back in 2021, at a mainstream news channel's interview "whether the LGBT community corrupts the Turkish family structure". Kılıçdaroğlu replied, "Not at all"-an answer that was turned into a source of controversy by the governing AKP circles during his presidential campaign in 2023. Kılıçdaroğlu himself refrained from commenting on the issue then on-but his monosyllable reply was weaponized by the People's Alliance through repeated "accusations" that he is "pro-LGBT". Even though Kılıçdaroğlu endorsed gender rights focusing over women's equality and advocated "ceasing of all forms of discrimination" throughout the 2023 campaign; he never went to the extent to mention the LGBTQ+ rights, nor was there any mention of the issue in the campaign materials. Mere exception was a campaign poster one year prior to the May 2023 elections; back in 2022, when Kılıçdaroğlu promised that "ethnic background, religious beliefs, disabilities and sexual orientation will cease to be disadvantages through laws."

Other leaders from Kılıçdaroğlu's alliance either skirted around the issue or opted for offering personal explanations regarding their personal stance towards the LGBTQ+ individuals. For example, the Nation Alliance's other heavyweight leader, nationalist İYİ Party's Meral Akşener, when asked "how they would approach the LGBT upon winning the presidential elections", said: "The man [then-Interior Minister Soylu] keeps saying this: LGBT. [He says] if we were to come to power, we would allow man-to-man marriage... What's worse is, as if that it wasn't enough, [he says] men would also marry animals. What a fantasy... I invite all psychiatrists to examine this guy."

Back in 2020, Akşener was milder in her responses-but she never came close to even recognizing LGBQT+ rights: "As a mother, I would not want my child to make such a choice. This is my individual attitude. But I would not want a citizen to be beaten or subjected to violence when making such a choice."

Nevertheless, the Nation Alliance also included an openly anti-LGBTI+ party: Felicity. Its Chairperson Temel Karamollaoğlu was blatant in expressing his opinion in March 2023, "Two men or two women come together and say, 'We are a family'. No way."

Eventually, the opposition alliance's united campaign documents and almost 250 pages long "<u>Common Policies</u> <u>Memorandum</u>", failed to include neither a reference to "gender rights", nor a promise to return to the Istanbul Convention.

Back in 2021, upon the issuing of the Presidential decree to withdraw from the Istanbul Convention, there was a massive public mobilization campaign to use strategic litigation for annulling the decision. Thousands of lawsuits were brought before the highest administrative court, Council of State (Danıştay), by the women's rights organizations, 77 Bar Associations, as well as ordinary citizens. Opposition parties conjoined to support the grassroots mobilization; so, did influential civil society groups like the Turkish Industry and Business Association (TÜSİAD), representing Turkey's foremost companies. But that strong grassroots and politics interaction ceased to exist in the 2023 electoral campaign.

Overall, governing AK Party's policy to weaponize LGBTQ+ rights as a smearing campaign theme in 2023 elections was "successful" in rendering the topic as a "taboo" for the opposition. Turning LGQBT+ related issues into a "pariah subject" hence forward also helped the governing party to eradicate the united public front against

withdrawal from the Istanbul Convention. The government's argument that this CoE's Convention against domestic violence was "hijacked by a group of people attempting to normalize homosexuality" eventually drowned the link between politics and public mobilization against withdrawal with "demonization" of the concept of gender rights in 2023.

LGBTQ+ rights and withdrawal from the Istanbul Convention both cease to exist in political debates

The LGBTQ+ rights CSOs and activists of Turkey were under increasingly growing pressure, and public visibility of related events were restricted, such as the annual Pride parades are banned by the authorities since 2015. Nevertheless, up until the 2023 election campaign, some of the municipalities governed by the opposition parties did not refrain from endorsing LGBTQ+ rights, such as establishing "gender equality" units or councils, organizing related cultural event, and sharing pro-Pride social media messages. Throughout 2023, especially as the electoral campaign heated up, the local administrations and opposition in general shied away from LGBTQ+ related events and advocacy. However, simultaneously the political debates on withdrawal from the Istanbul Convention receded to the background in 2023, and ultimately "evaporated" all together in post-May elections' period. As the March 2024 local elections approach; and neither LGBTQ+ rights nor withdrawal from the Istanbul Convention both cease to exist in political debates.

References

Demirbilek, Gözde. "Çocuğumun böyle bir tercihte bulunmasını istemem ama tercihte bulunanı da dövmem", Kaos GL, 3 July 2020, available at https://kaosgl.org/haber/cocugumun-boyle-bir-tercihte-bulunmasini-istemem-amatercihte-bulunani-da-dovmem, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Keskin, Öyküm Hüma, "2023 seçimlerinin çelişkili tartışması: Millet İttifakı ve LGBTİ+'lar", Teyit. Org, 5 May 2023, available at https://teyit.org/dosya/2023-secimlerinin-celiskili-tartismasi-millet-ittifaki-ve-lgbtilar, accessed on 20 March 2024

<u>Michaelson</u>, Ruth and <u>Deniz Barış Narlı</u> Erdoğan's grip on power tested as Turkey votes in pivotal election, The Guardian, 14 May 2023, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/may/14/erdogans-grip-on-power-tested-as-turkey-goes-to-the-polls, accessed on 20 March 2024

"Karamollaoğlu LGBTİ'leri hedef aldı: İki erkek bir araya gelmiş, "Biz de bir aileyiz", hadi oradan" Evrensel, 26 March 2023, available at https://www.evrensel.net/haber/485885/karamollaoglu-lgbtileri-hedef-aldi-iki-erkek-bir-araya-gelmis-biz-de-bir-aileyiz-hadi-oradan, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Ortak Politikalar Mutakabat Metni 30 Ocak 2023, available at https://artigercek.com/d/file/mutabakatname-5-compressed.pdf, accessed on 20 March 2024.

"Seçim sürecinde LGBTİ+'lara yönelik siyasi söylemlerin devletin tüm kurumlarında etkisi olacak" Euronews, 11 May 2023, available at https://tr.euronews.com/2023/05/11/secim-surecinde-lgbtilara-yonelik-siyasi-soylemlerin-devletin-tum-kurumlarında-etkisi-olac, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Cumhurbaşkanlığı ve 28.Dönem Milletvekili Seçimlerini İzleme Raporu, Unikuir, available at https://www.unikuir.org/assets/public/projects/dosyalar/2023-08-cumhurbaa-kanla-a-a-ve-28-da-nem-milletvekillia-i-sea-imlerini-lgbta-haklara-baa-lama-nda-a-zleme-raporu.pdf, accessed on 20 March 2024.

"Soylu: LGBT+Q diyorlar ya onun içerisinde hayvanla insanın evlenmesi de var", Evrensel, 28 Nisan 2023, available at https://www.evrensel.net/haber/488679/soylu-lgbt-q-diyorlar-ya-onun-icerisinde-hayvanla-insanin-evlenmesi-de-var, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Women, Peace and Security and Gender in the UN's 'New Agenda for Peace'

Esra Dilek*

On 20 July 2023, the UN Secretary-General António Guterres presented his policy brief on <u>A New Agenda for Peace</u> to Member States. The New Agenda for Peace is the ninth policy brief in a series on *Our Common Agenda*, offering proposals for future global cooperation. The policy brief outlines the Secretary-General's vision for multilateral efforts for peace and security for a world in transition, providing extensive recommendations about inter-connected challenges that the world faces today. From a gender perspective, the New Agenda for Peace can be assessed, first with a view to structural dimensions of gender-based violence, misogyny, patriarchy, and backlash on women's rights and, second, its (limited) references to the Women, Peace and Security (WPS) agenda.

With regards to wider gendered structures, the New Agenda for Peace involves references to misogyny, patriarchal oppressive power structures, and demilitarization. Under the section 'A Vision for Multilateralism in a World in Transition', it makes reference to femicide, the gender-based killing of women as a type of violence outside of armed conflicts fueled by misogyny, while also underlines that in conflict settings under conditions of institutional weakness, impunity and the spread of arms fuel gender-based and sexual violence (p. 5). The document also notes that there is a rise in threats, persecution and acts of violence against women, including those in politics, and human rights defenders (p. 6). Perhaps one of the most important points in the report is the discussion on the normative challenges against human rights across the world including a gender perspective. The report mentions growing backlash against women's rights, including sexual and reproductive health and calls governments, the UN, and all segments of society to fight back and take concrete action to challenge and transform gender norms, value systems, and institutional structures that perpetuate exclusion (p. 7).

The New Agenda for Peace does not include any new recommendations on Women, Peace and Security (WPS). Action 5 within the document calls for governments to "transform gendered power dynamics in peace and security" and offers three recommendations: 1) introduce concrete measures to secure women's full, equal and meaningful participation at all levels of decision-making on peace and security, 2) commit to the eradication of gender-based violence and enact legislation against gender-based hate speech, 3) provide sustained, predictable and flexible financing for gender equality, calling to allocate of 15 per cent of official development assistance to gender equality, with a minimum 1 per cent as direct assistance to women's organizations, especially grass-roots groups mobilizing for peace.

The New Agenda for Peace has attracted some criticisms. Some <u>commentators</u> have noted that while the document encompasses a positive take on 'dismantling patriarchal power structures', illustrating how gender inequality is a systemic problem, it misses a broader commitment to advancing gender equality. Patriarchy is not one of the 12 action areas identified in the document, so it has no associated recommendations and no concrete proposals are offered. The calls for greater inclusion of women and more funding to promote gender equality are repetitions of UN calls in previous documents. Notably, a discussion on how patriarchy and militarized masculinity perpetuates violence is missing from the document. The New Agenda for Peace does not clearly articulate links between militarism, misogyny, and patriarchy.

^{*} Kadir Has University

The report has also been <u>criticized</u> for adopting an 'effectiveness' approach to women's inclusion in decision making processes. Accordingly, women's inclusion is depicted as being important in the context of achieving other goals, not because women have the right to be included as full human being. The inclusion of women needs not be framed in terms of the benefits of such inclusion for achieving other goals or protecting women. This puts a limitation on the recognition of the full agency of women. Yet another <u>criticism</u> to the New Agenda for Peace centers on its lack of intersectional gender analysis. Although the document contains some references to indigenous women, older persons, persons with disabilities, women from racial, religious or ethnic minority backgrounds and LGBT+ persons and youth, these references are very limited.

Overall, although the New Agenda for Peace involves some positive components on women and gender, it does not offer concrete paths for action, both with regards to structural aspects of gender inequality and with regards to the WPS agenda. Regarding the WPS agenda, the launch of the Report of the Secretary-General on Women, Peace and Security on 28 September 2023 revealed that progress in the 23rd year of the UNSCR 1325 adopted in 2000 has not reached desired levels. As it is noted in the report, negotiating parties continue to regularly exclude women in peace processes and there is still prevalent impunity for atrocities against women and girls, notable gender-based violence. National Action Plans (NAPs), national-level strategy documents outlining a government's approach and course of action for localizing the WPS agenda, have also remained limited. As of the end of 2023, only 107 UN Member States (55%) have adopted a 1325 National Action Plan (NAP) while around 30% of NAPs are currently outdated, having expired in 2022 or before. The need for collective action for securing women's rights both in relation to conflicts and outside of conflict situations remains prevalent. As such, more extensive discussion and specific recommendations and course of action is needed in policy documents like the New Agenda for Peace.

References

Douglas, Sarah (2023) Expert's Take: What Does the Secretary-General's New Agenda for Peace Mean for Women? UN Women. Retrieved on January 8, 2024 from https://www.unwomen.org/en/news-stories/experts-take/2023/10/experts-take-what-does-the-secretary-generals-new-agenda-for-peace-mean-for-women

RCW (2023) Review of A New Agenda for Peace's Recommendations for Disarmament and Demilitarization. Reaching Critical Will. Retrieved on January 8, 2024 from https://reachingcriticalwill.org/resources/publications-and-research/publications/16955-review-of-a-new-agenda-for-peace-s-recommendations-for-disarmament-and-demilitarisation

WILPF (2023) Taking Forward the UN's New Agenda for Peace: WILPF's Analysis and Recommendations on WPS and Gender. Women's International League for Peace and Freedom. Retrieved on January 8, 2024 from https://www.wilpf.org/publications/taking-forward-the-uns-new-agenda-for-peace-wilpfs-analysis-and-recommendations-on-wps-and-gender/

United Nations (2023) *A New Agenda for Peace*. Our Common Agenda Policy Brief No 9. Retrieved on January 8, 2024 from https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/our-common-agenda-policy-brief-new-agenda-for-peace-en.pdf

United Nations Security Council (2000) Landmark Resolution on Women, Peace and Security. S/RES/1325. Retrieved on January 2024 from https://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/wps/

United Nations Security Council (2023) *Women, Peace and Security: Report of the Secretary-General.* S/2023/725. Retrieved on January 8, 2024 from https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N23/279/08/PDF/N2327908.pdf?OpenElement

Global Women, Peace and Security Agenda in 2023

İpek B. Karaman-Yılmazgil*

In October 2023, the United Nations Security Council conducted its annual Open Debate on the Women, Peace and Security Agenda (WPS) to review the agenda's progress and identify and elaborate on its weaknesses and strengths. In 2023, the Open Debate became a genuine global forum with the highest number of speakers. Alongside member states, representatives of regional organizations such as the Arab League and African Union, the representative of the NGO Working Group on Women, Peace, and Security Agenda, the UN General Secretary, the executive director of UN Women, and the executive director of Red Cross participated in the Open Debate and provided evidence from different parts of the world about the WPS agenda. The theme of the 2023 Open Debate was "Women's Participation in International Peace and Security: From Theory to Practice." The theme underlined the importance of full implementation of the WPS agenda, with a particular emphasis on the full, equal, meaningful and safe participation of women in all decision-making processes regarding peace and security.

The 2023 Open Debate started with the <u>UN Secretary General Report on the WPS agenda</u>, highlighting several severe weaknesses in the atmosphere of bourgeoning conflicts. The report extensively elaborated on the human rights violations, especially of women and girls, in fierce conflicts in Ukraine, Palestine, Sudan, Afghanistan, and Haiti. In recent years, conflicts have been raging, tensions are rising, coups are erupting, authoritarian governments are bourgeoning, nuclear threat persists, and climate chaos occurs. In this environment, the lives of women and girls are shaped by constant insecurity, including forced displacement, denial of women's basic rights, risk of human trafficking and abuse, and conflict-related gender-based sexual violence. According to the UN Women statistics, the number of women and girls living in conflict-affected countries doubled in 2023 compared to 2017. Violence against women becomes endemic. The Report also emphasized the necessity of women's equal, meaningful, complete, and safe participation in peace processes. However, financial support for gender equality in conflict is falling, and women's organizations struggle to find resources, as UN Women indicated in the Open Debate.

During the ensuing day-long Open Debate on the WPS agenda, the commitment and encouragement of the principles of the WPS agenda were renewed. In the backsliding on women's conditions, insufficient women's participation in peace processes and rhetorical adoption of the WPS agenda are not enough. It is encouraged that all barriers to women's participation in peace processes be removed and women and girls be protected from the negative impacts of conflicts. All briefers expressed concerns about the gap between normative principles and the implementation of the WPS agenda. Therefore, concrete actions to translate the WPS agenda into reality are required.

The WPS Index 2022/2023 also provides global scale data to track progress and gaps. The Index was developed by the Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security (GIWPS) and the Peace Research Institute of Oslo (PRIO). The 2022/2023 Index ranked 177 countries based on women's inclusion, justice, and security criteria. At the highest end of the spectrum, the top 10 best-performing countries were Denmark, Switzerland, Sweden, Finland, Luxembourg, Iceland, Norway, Austria, Netherlands and New Zealand. At the end of the worst part of the spectrum, the worst performing ten countries were Afghanistan, Yemen, Central African Republic, Democratic

^{*} Bilkent University

Republic of Congo, South Sudan, Burundi, Syria, Eswatini, Somalia, and Iraq. According to the Index, Turkey was ranked as the 99th country.

There are also encouraging developments during 2023. Notwithstanding the existence of severe challenges, including increasing conflicts, democratic backsliding, increasing authoritarianism, and constant insecurity faced by women and girls, the National Action Plans (NAPs) continue to be a significant tool for countries to implement the WPS agenda both in their domestic and international policy. In 2023, the number of countries that committed to the WPS agenda reached was also the year of some encouraging developments. In the face of severe challenges, the National Action Plans (NAPs) continue to be a critical tool for countries to implement and advance the WPS agenda in their domestic and foreign policy. By December 2023, the number of countries that committed to the WPS agenda had reached 107. Sri Lanka and Chad adopted their first NAPs in 2023. Turkey has yet to be among these countries.

The WPS agenda was also adopted by regional and sub-regional organizations. Twelve regional and sub-regional organizations (e.g., European Union, African Union, ECOWAS, Southern African Development Community, Great Lakes Region, ECCAS, NATO, Pacific Region, League of Arab States) have already developed their action plans or strategies on WPS. These organizations have continued to encourage their member states to implement the agenda. To recapitulate, the developments in 2023 one more time proved that fulfilling the goals of the WPS agenda is shaped by various challenges of rhetorical adoption and non-implementation of the agenda by the member states and necessitates a constant struggle, resilience efforts, and advocacy.

References

Peace Women (t.y.) Open Debates on Women, Peace, and Security, https://www.peacewomen.org/security-council/annual-open-debates-and-anniversary, Retrieved 12 December 2023.

United Nations Security Council (2023) Women's participation in international peace and security: from theory to practice- Security Council Open Debate, https://webtv.un.org/en/asset/k1e/k1erz9qv42, Retrieved 13 December 2023.

UN (2023) Secretary-General Tells Security Council Open Debate 'Standing with Women IsGood for the World', Stresses Patriarchy 'a Massive Obstacle' to Culture of Peace, https://press.un.org/en/2023/sgsm22005.doc.htm, Retrieved 10 December 2023.

GIWPS (2023) Women, Peace and Security Index, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/the-index/, Retrieved 9 December 2023.

WILPF (2023) National Action Plans: At A Glance, https://1325naps.peacewomen.org/, Retrieved 8 December 2023.

Climate Change in Women, Peace and Security

Sezen Kaya-Sönmez*

Climate change affects everyone, but not equally! <u>80% of people</u> displaced by climate change are women. Compared to men, women and children are <u>14 times more likely</u> to lose their lives due to climate change-related disasters. As a global security issue with a gender dimension, climate change is a fundamental part of the Women, Peace, and Security (WPS) agenda.

If we go back in time, in 2015, the United Nations Security Council (UNSC), in its Resolution 2242, recognized for the first time that there is a relationship between climate change and the WPS agenda, in addition to security challenges such as terrorism, which was a significant development for both climate security and the WPS agenda. In 2022, in UNSC Resolution 2625, for the first time, the UN Mission in South Sudan recognized the nexus between climate crisis, peace, and security and explicitly called for a "gender-sensitive risk assessment of the adverse impacts of climate change." Thus, climate change has become a security issue with a gender dimension and has been recognized by the international community for causing inequality, deepening existing inequalities, and leaving certain groups in society (e.g., women and children) vulnerable.

Wildfires, floods, heat waves, and droughts are displacing people, killing crops and livestock, worsening air pollution, and increasing the spread of deadly diseases such as cholera, malaria, and dengue fever, with negative consequences for women and children. Women and girls, who are already struggling with gender inequality, are also facing increased intimate partner violence, disrupted education of girls, and the risk of early marriage, sexual exploitation, and trafficking due to the negative impacts of climate change. For example, drought and scarcity can negatively affect access to basic necessities such as food and water and cause income and food insecurity for women. In 2023, with the worst drought in Galmudug, Somalia, in four decades, female-headed households earned lower incomes and were more vulnerable to discrimination and increased food insecurity than male-headed households. Accordingly, female-headed households (59%) are more likely to experience food shortages than male-headed households (47%). Moreover, heatwaves increase the risk of malnutrition among pregnant and breastfeeding women and severe pregnancy complications such as premature births and stillbirths. It is known that child marriages are on the rise in some communities, with families potentially marrying off young girls to get money they can use for food and other necessities or for a better quality of life. For example, Aida was forced to leave their habitat with her family due to drought in Ethiopia and was married off at the age of 15 by her family in the belief that it would alleviate their problems. Similarly, the crop destruction and livestock due to drought in Somalia have led families to marry off girls as young as 14, such as Asma, for a more comfortable life. On the other hand, it is stated that as a result of Storm Daniel, which hit northeast Libya on September 10, 2023, approximately 230,000 women and girls need humanitarian assistance, including 24,000 pregnant women. With the climate crisis, women face not only the threat of death or food problems but also health problems. Rahman et al. (2023) conducted a study with 393 women in Ajmiriganj and Dharmapasha Upazila of Bangladesh on the relationship between the flood disaster in 2022 and women's mental health. Accordingly, approximately 67%, 65%, and 37% of women experienced severe or extremely severe depression, anxiety, and stress during the floods, respectively, and 89%, 88%, and 58% of

^{*} Kadir Has University.

women reported experiencing severe or extremely severe depression, anxiety and stress due to exposure to domestic violence during the floods. The impacts of climate change have become a fundamental security issue that directly threatens and makes women vulnerable.

In this respect, it is crucial to develop National Action Plans (NAPs), which are an essential step in transforming the goals of the women, peace, and security agenda into concrete policies by linking them to climate change. According to a study in 2020 analyzing the NAPs of 80 states, climate change was directly mentioned in the NAPs of 17 states (Smith, 2020). The Georgetown Institute for WPS, 2021-2022 Global Women, Peace, and Security (WPS) Index, which measures the well-being of women in 170 countries, reveals that countries that score better on the WPS Index are more peaceful and stable, as well as less vulnerable to climate change and better prepared to respond to its impacts.

It is a long-term reality that climate change will cause more severe negative impacts on both ecosystems and people in the coming decades. The "Feminist Climate Justice" report published by UN Women in 2023 is an essential example of this, as it includes data that climate change could push 158 million more women and girls into poverty and cause 236 million more people to face food insecurity by 2050. While there has been progress on gender equality on a global level, policies are not sufficiently sensitive to climate change. In a world that is behind the global warming target, as long as there are actors who insist on not planning climate change adaptation and mitigation policies at national, regional, and international levels and who avoid cooperation, women who are already struggling with inequalities are adding another brick to their inequalities. However, it seems that this problem, which is currently snowballing, will be reflected on the WPS agenda as an avalanche in the coming years. To summarize, it is an indisputable fact that climate change is not only an environmental problem but also a security issue with a gender dimension.

References

Chiu, C. and Smith, J. (2022, March 03). What Does Climate Change Have to Do With Women, Peace, and Security? A Lot. *GIWPS*. Retrieved January 05, 2024, from https://giwps.georgetown.edu/what-does-climate-change-have-to-do-with-women-peace-and-security/

IOM. (2023, September 01). DTM Galmudug District Profiling - Household Assessment. *IOM, Somalia*. Retrieved December 28, 2023, from https://dtm.iom.int/reports/galmudug-district-profiling-household-assessment?close=true

Rahman, M., Shobuj, I.A., Hossain, T., and Tasnim, F. (2023). Impact of Disaster on the mental health of women: A case study on 2022 flash flood in Bangladesh. *International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction*, 96, 103935. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdrr.2023.103935.

Save the Children. (2023). Global Girlhood Report 2023: Girls at the Centre of the Storm – Her planet, her future, her solutions. *Save the Children*. Retrieved December 30, 2023, from https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/document/global-girlhood-report-2023-girls-at-the-centre-of-the-storm/

Smith, E. (2020, June). Climate Change in Women, Peace and Security National Action Plans. SIPRI. 7, 1-31.

The Guardian. (2023, October 10). Ethiopian drought and child marriage – in portraits. *The Guardian*. Retrieved December 30, 2023, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/oct/10/ethiopian-drought-and-child-marriage-in-portraits

UNFPA. (2023). Flooding in Libya: A Humanitarian Crisis. *UNFPA*. Retrieved January 02, 2024, from https://www.usaforunfpa.org/flooding-in-libya-a-humanitarian-crisis/

UNHCR. (2022, November). Gender, Displacement and Climate Change. *UNHCR*. Retrieved December 20, 2023, from https://www.unhcr.org/media/gender-displacement-and-climate-change

UNICEF. (2023, December 08). Climate Change's greatest victims are women and girls. *UNICEF*. Retrieved December 20, 2023, from https://www.unicef.org/rosa/blog/climate-changes-greatest-victims-are-women-and-girls#:~:text=The%20UN%20estimates%20that%2080,birth%20under%20the%20open%20sky.

UNSC.(2015, October 13). Resolution 2242 (2015). UNSC. Retrieved December 24, 2023, from

https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_res_2242.pdf

UNSC. (2022, March 15). Resolution 2625 (2022). UNSC. Retrieved December 24, 2023, from

https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3964857?ln=en

UNSC. (2023, September 28). Women and Peace and Security Report of the Secretary-General. *UNSC*. Retrieved December 24, 2023, from https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/4024756?ln=en

UN Women. (2023). Feminist climate justice: A framework for action. *UN Women*. Retrieved January 08, 2024, from https://www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2023/11/feminist-climate-justice-a-framework-for-action

WHO. (2023, November 21). Climate change is an urgent threat to pregnant women and children. *WHO*. Retrieved December 28, 2023, from https://www.who.int/news/item/21-11-2023-climate-change-is-an-urgent-threat-to-pregnant-women-and-children

International Criminal Court's Policy on Gender-Based Crimes

Tuğba Bayar*

2023 has been a year in which international criminal justice is, unfortunately, widely discussed owing to armed conflicts, particularly in the Middle East among others. Despite the emphasis on various forms of crimes against humanity and violations of international humanitarian law, a specific violence type is underexplored: gender-based crimes (GBC). Gender-based crimes are offences against men or women because of their sex and/or socially constructed gender roles. Sexual and gender-based crimes are a widespread weapon in armed conflicts all over the world the world over. Perpetrators use GBC to degrade, dishonour, punish, and ethnically cleanse communities. Women and girls are the first targets in this sense; such crimes are committed against persons, be them female or male, due to their socially constructed roles. Survivors go through deep traumas, and they are easily stigmatized in their communities. They cannot exist fully and equally in their societies; thus, victims remain isolated. Despite the harm GBC causes, these crimes remained less attended to during the broad development of international justice in a wide range of issue areas. Despite the detailed definitions of international crimes in various international instruments, besides well-known reproductive rights, violence targeting reproductive autonomy still needs a more profound understanding for establishing accountability.

The critical role of the International Criminal Court (ICC) is, according to the Rome Statute (*see* Preamble), to fight against impunity and to establish individual criminal responsibility (Rome Statute, 1998, Article 25). It is the duty and authority of the Office of the Prosecutor (OTP) to consider "the nature of crime, in particular where it involves sexual violence, gender violence or violence against children" (Rome Statute, 1998, Article 54(b)). Under the definition of four international crimes (Rome Statute, 1998, Part 2), the Rome Statute mentioned gender-based crimes in various ways. For instance, the definition of crimes against humanity contains persecution against any identifiable group or collectivity, including gender. Under the definition of both war crimes and crimes against humanity, sexual crimes such as sexual slavery, forced prostitution, forced pregnancy, and forced sterilization are covered (Rome Statute, 1998, Article 7.1(g), Article 8.2 (b.xxii), Article 8.2 (e.vi)).

Notwithstanding this infrastructure, the Court failed to hold Germain Katanga accountable for sexual slavery and rape crimes as war crimes and crimes against humanity; <u>acquitted him in 2014</u>. The verdict paved the way for the formulation of the ground-breaking <u>Policy Paper on Sexual and Gender-based Crimes</u> (SGBC) in the same year, not to neglect these crimes ever again. After the prosecutor declared their will to review and update the SGBC in <u>January 2023</u>, the ICC shared the <u>new policy in December 2023</u> to strengthen its commitment to seek accountability for such crimes.

As already indicated by the <u>Prosecutor Karim Khan</u>, GBCs are vastly underreported due to the reluctance of survivors about what they have gone through. They fear stigmatization, retaliation, exclusion and rejection. The policy paper serves to satiate the justice gap by integrating a survivor-based and trauma-informed approach.

Although this policy is to inform the internal operational guidance of the ICC because it brings another level of clarity to the interpretation of the Statute, its influence is expected to reach out universally. Internationally, it will

^{*} Bilkent University

[†] Rome Statute, 1998, Article 7(h).

contribute to the development of international jurisprudence on gender-based crimes. These values will create a gender-competent analysis that will contribute both international, regional and national legal practice and day-to-day practice. According to the new approach introduced by the 2023 Policy, each survivor's experience is unique in many ways depending on the features of the victim and the features of what they are exposed to. Thus, each must be (legally) treated accordingly. The acknowledgement of the individuality of each case and the introduction of various procedural and analytical approaches towards the analysis of gender-based crimes will develop jurisprudence to be acquired by regional and local judges who see similar cases.

The policy of the OTP towards gender-based crimes foresees an interaction between the Court and national practice for enhanced awareness regarding the rights of the survivor, their unique needs and experiences. The improved approach towards the dignity of each victim is the key to the respect to be shown by international justice, as well as society. The trauma-informed approach is another key to ensuring the well-being of the survivor and the sensitive handling of cases during the jurisdictional process. The intersectional approach of the Court is revolutionary since it acknowledges the interconnectedness of various forms of discrimination and oppression, which is a result of the gender identity that attracts unique challenges from different groups.

Ultimately, the revolutionary nature of this gender competence policy extends its influence beyond the realm of the international judiciary, potentially impacting local levels. As it sets a precedent for acknowledging and addressing gender-based crimes in a more nuanced and inclusive manner, it stands as a beacon of progress toward ensuring justice and rights for all, particularly for those who have historically been marginalized or silenced. This shift holds profound implications for advancing women's rights and gender-related rights globally, representing a significant milestone in the pursuit of justice and equality.

References

ICC (2014) Policy Paper on Sexual and Gender-Based Crimes https://www.icc-cpi.int/sites/default/files/iccdocs/otp/OTP-Policy-Paper-on-Sexual-and-Gender-Based-Crimes--June-2014.pdf
Accessed on 9 March 2024.

ICC (2014) Press Release: Germain Katanga found guilty of four counts of war crimes and one count of crime against humanity committed in Ituri, DRC. https://www.icc-cpi.int/news/germain-katanga-found-guilty-four-counts-war-crimes-and-one-count-crime-against-humanity Accessed on 9 March 2024.

ICC (2021) Situation in the Democratic Republic of the Congo: The Prosecutor v. Germain Katanga, ICC-01/04-01/07 https://www.icc-cpi.int/sites/default/files/CaseInformationSheets/KatangaEng.pdf Accessed on 09 March 2024.

ICC (2023) Office of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court publishes new Policy on Gender-based Crimes: Statement by ICC Prosecutor Karim A.A. Khan KC https://www.icc-cpi.int/news/office-prosecutor-international-criminal-court-publishes-new-policy-gender-based-crimes Accessed on 9 March 2024.

ICC (2023) Office of the Prosecutor, Policy on Gender-Based Crimes: Crimes involving sexual, reproductive and other gender-based violence https://www.icc-cpi.int/sites/default/files/2023-12/2023-policy-gender-en-web.pdf Accessed on 9 March 2024.

ICC (2023) Statement of ICC Prosecutor, Karim A. A. Khan KC, to the United Nations Security Council on the Situation in Darfur, pursuant to Resolution 1593 (2005), https://www.icc-cpi.int/news/statement-icc-prosecutor-karim-khan-kc-united-nations-security-council-situation-darfur Accessed on 9 March 2024.

UN General Assembly (1998) *Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court* (last amended 2010), ISBN No. 92-9227-227-6, https://www.refworld.org/legal/constinstr/unga/1998/en/64553 Accessed on 09 March 2024.

(Non-Ukrainian) Migrant and Refugee Women Have No Name in the Annual Report on Gender Equality in the EU

Müge Dalkıran*

Within the frame of the <u>EU Gender Equality Strategy 2020-2025</u> (hereinafter, the Strategy), the European Commission released its <u>2023 Report on Gender Equality in the EU</u> in March 2023 (hereinafter, the 2023 Report). The Strategy aims to prioritize gender equality in its politics and political actions in order to provide equal opportunities for all. The 2023 Report focuses on five key areas to monitor actions and achievements by EU institutions and Member States: being free from violence and stereotypes, thriving in a gender-equal economy, leading equally throughout society, gender mainstreaming and funding, and promoting gender equality and women's empowerment.

The role of the Strategy is undeniably crucial as it is provides a framework for the Commission's work on gender equality and promotes a holistic and multidimensional approach to gender mainstreaming. Therefore, the annual reports and indexes serve as the main tools that demonstrate us the current situation where the EU and its Member States stand on gender equality. Moreover, both the Strategy and the 2023 Report (p.59) address the need for intersectionality in implementing gender equality policy. However, upon closer examination of the Report, this promise remains unfulfilled.

Although the 2023 Report has a separate section on "Intersectionality in implementing gender equality policy," where the concept of intersectionality is clarified and certain EU legislations and directives (e.g. the directive on violence against women) with inclusive approach are elaborated as examples, there is a lack of analysis based on intersectionality in the overall report. Even though the 2023 Report acknowledges that some women are at risk of facing intersectional discrimination based on their religion or belief, racial or ethnic origin, disability, age or sexual orientation, neither the LGBTQ+ nor migrant and refugee women are adequately addressed in the 2023 Report. Such that, in a 75 pages-report, the migrant and refugee populations are referred only five times and only in relation to the Ukrainian nationality. While it is indisputable that the needs of Ukrainian refugee women, the most recent group of refugees to arrive in the EU, should be emphasized and appropriate policies for their needs should be developed, yet this should not mean that the needs of refugees from other nationalities should be ignored.

The first and the foremost issue arises from the activities of the criminal human trafficking networks targeting refugees for labour and sexual exploitation. According to the 2023 Report, 45 possible victims were identified in one of the operations against human trafficking via websites and social media platforms. 25 of them are with Ukrainian nationalities but other nationalities remained unnamed in the report (p. 10).

The second main issue concerns the social cohesion of refugees and migrants. Under the social cohesion section, various opportunities from the <u>Cohesion's Action for Refugees in Europe (CARE)</u> to the <u>Asylum, Migration and Integration Fund (AMIF)</u>, and activities planned by civil society and their focus on female refugees are explored, yet again only in the context of the Ukrainian refugees. Considering the diversity in the refugee and migrant profile and the high number of refugees coming from <u>various origin countries</u>, <u>including Syria</u>, <u>Afghanistan</u>, <u>Venezuela</u>, <u>and most recently Türkiye</u>, the report either suggests a bias towards allocating funds primarily for Ukrainian refugees or overlooks efforts aimed at addressing the needs of refugees from other nationalities. As the discussion

^{*} Koç University (MiReKoç), İstanbul Kültür University

on social cohesion is limited, the Report 2023 fails to address the obstacles confronted by migrant and refugee women, including lack of education or work experience, as well as health issues due to forced migration.

Last but not least, regarding work-related issues including pay gap, working conditions, and sexual harassment at work, there is no emphasis on the situation of the refugee and migrant groups. However, the data show that many ethnic minority women are <u>paid less</u>, working in <u>worse conditions</u>, facing higher <u>childcare gap</u>, and facing <u>higher risks of exploitation</u> in comparison with white women and ethnic minority men.

Overall, it is valuable to take actions for gender mainstreaming in the EU policies and to set indicators to measures progress on various areas from political decision-making and economic decision-making to external actions; however, the strategy falls short when it comes to policies implemented for intersectionality and excludes women with different backgrounds, which makes racialized women invisible in gender equality policies of the EU. As Audre Lorde states: "I am not free while any woman is unfree, even when her shackles are very different from my own," the EU cannot succeed a fully gender equality without recognizing the "double disadvantages" of the migrant and refugee women.

References

Daerden, L. and L. Sibieta (2017). Millennium Cohort Study Briefing 12: Ethnic inequalities in child outcomes. https://cls.ucl.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/12_briefing_web.pdf.

Eurofund (2023). Violence in the workplace: women and frontline workers face higher risks. https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/en/blog/2023/violence-workplace-women-and-frontline-workers-face-higher-risks.

Eurostat (2023) Migration and asylum in Europe – 2023 edition. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/interactive-publications/migration-2023.

European Commission (2020) Gender Equality Strategy 2020-2025. https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/policies/justice-and-fundamental-rights/gender-equality/gender-equality-strategy en.

European Commission (2023) 2023 Report on Gender Equality in the EU. https://commission.europa.eu/system/files/2023-04/annual_report_GE_2023_web_EN.pdf.

Official Journal of the European Union (2021) Regulation (EU) 2021/1147 of the European Parliament and of the Council establishing the Asylum, Migration and Integration Fund. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32021R1147.

Forth, J. N. Theodoropoulos, A. Bryson (2022). The role of the workplace in ethnic wage differentials. *British Journal of Industrial Relations* / Volume 61, Issue 2, p. 259-290. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjir.12696.

Kawar, M. 2004. Gender and Migration: Why are Women more Vulnerable?. In Reysoo, F., & Verschuur, C. (Eds.), *Femmes en mouvement: Genre, migrations et nouvelle division internationale du travail.* Graduate Institute Publications. doi:10.4000/books.iheid.6256.

Official Journal of the European Union (2022) Regulation (EU) 2022/562 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 6 April 2022 amending Regulations (EU) No 1303/2013 and (EU) No 223/2014 as regards Cohesion's Action for Refugees in Europe (CARE). https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L_.2022.109.01.0001.01.ENG.

Rogers, A., N. Castree & R. Kitchin (2013). *A Dictionary of Human Geography*. Oxford University Press (Online Version).

DOI:10.1093/acref/9780199599868.001.0001

eISBN:9780191758065.

Violence Against Palestinian Women Under Israeli Occupation

Bilge Şahin*

As a result of the attacks carried out by Hamas on 7 October 2023, crossing the Gaza Strip into Israel, Israel has launched both air and ground attacks on Gaza, targeting residential areas, hospitals, schools, mosques, and churches, leading to the loss of tens of thousands of civilians. These attacks escalate the existing violence throughout the decades-long Israel-Palestine conflict, elevating them to the level of war crimes, crimes against humanity, and the crime of genocide. Many Palestinian women have lost their lives during these attacks, many have been forcibly displaced from Gaza, and they are subjected to sexual and gender-based violence crimes. The threats to women's reproductive health as a result of Israeli attacks have become a major source of concern at the international level. Numerous hospitals and health centres in Gaza have been destroyed and rendered nonfunctional due to Israeli attacks. Additionally, restrictions on access to fuel, electricity, medicine, and water have forced pregnant women to give birth in unsanitary and dangerous conditions where urgent intervention is not possible. In addition to health problems, women who have lost their livelihoods and safe living spaces due to the attacks are exposed to economic, social, and security threats. The problems faced by women require solutions not only at an individual level but also at a familial and societal level, as children and the elderly also depend on women's survival as a result of gendered power relations.

Almost half of the Palestinian population has spent a significant part of their lives in conflict. Women and men living in Palestinian territories under Israeli occupation have been significantly affected by acts of violence. However, due to the combination of Israeli occupation and the patriarchal structure of Palestinian society, Palestinian women have been subjected to a higher intensity of violence both in the public and private spheres. While most occupation policies may not be specifically directed at women, the effects of these policies vary due to the unequal access to rights and resources resulting from women's positions in society and gender power relations, thus increasing violence against women. As a result, Palestinian women face <u>dual violence and oppression</u>, both from Israeli occupation and patriarchal social structures.

Palestinian women are intimidated by fear and threats and are subjected to restrictions on their movements through policies implemented by Israeli security forces. Israeli occupation creates a constant fear and security threat in the lives of Palestinian women. Night raids, unlawful arrests, and sudden blockage of streets by security forces, especially in East Jerusalem and the West Bank, are common. In addition, checkpoints on roads restrict Palestinian women's access to water, food, and health supplies. Restrictions on access to resources also hinder psychological support and access to safe spaces for women experiencing domestic violence. In general, these checkpoints significantly limit the movement of Palestinians, leading to problems in accessing education, health services, and livelihoods. For example, Palestinian female students are regularly harassed or humiliated at checkpoints when going to school, as a result of which families have become reluctant to send their daughters to school. Another example is that Palestinian women cannot often obtain permission from Israeli authorities to go to health centres outside the occupied areas. Pregnant women are kept waiting at checkpoints for extended periods, jeopardizing their health—many women have had to give birth at these checkpoints. Finally, Palestinian women at checkpoints are subjected to sexual abuse.

^{*} International Institute of Social Studies (ISS), Erasmus University Rotterdam

Another significant problem faced by Palestinian women under Israeli occupation is the establishment of illegal settlements by the Israeli government on occupied Palestinian territories and the demolition of homes where Palestinians live. This situation constantly brings fear and insecurity into women's daily lives. Women who become homeless or are forced to live in crowded and unhealthy conditions face economic, social, and psychological problems. Another policy is the cancellation of residence permits for Palestinians in East Jerusalem, forcing them to be sent to other regions. In the case of divorce, women lose their residency permits, forcing them to remain in unhappy or abusive marriages to avoid losing contact with their children. Women, therefore, refrain from approaching Israeli authorities when subjected to domestic violence due to fear of displacement.

Despite the pressures and ongoing occupation, women take a stand and demonstrate against the policies of the Israeli state and advocate for human rights. Female journalists also try to make the gendered consequences of the occupation visible on the international stage. However, Palestinian women's rights advocates and female journalists are constantly subjected to harassment, mistreatment, arbitrary arrests, and torture by Israeli security forces. Another significant women's rights advocacy is the implementation of decisions taken under the United Nations Security Council's Women, Peace, and Security (WPS) Agenda. These decisions provide an important political and legal framework for the protection of women in war, preventing violence against women, and involving women in decision-making processes for peacebuilding. In 2015, more than seventy Palestinian women's civil society organizations came together and adopted a strategy document for the implementation of the WPS Agenda. Despite the distrust of Palestinian women's groups in international law, they are trying to make their voices heard on the international stage by using the framework of the WPS Agenda. Civil society organizations advocate for the implementation of the WPS Agenda to hold the Israeli state accountable for the occupation and human rights violations. These efforts were effective in persuading Palestinian authorities to adopt a national action plan on WPS in 2017. The second national action plan adopted in 2020 included decisions to protect women from occupation and conflict and to include Palestinian women in decision-making processes related to peace. However, the current conflict in Gaza and the ineffectiveness of the international community in achieving a ceasefire silences the voices of Palestinian women and makes it challenging to implement these action plans. On 29 December 2023, South Africa applied to the International Court of Justice, arguing that Israel is breaching its obligations under the Genocide Convention and requested the Court to order provisional measures, including the cessation of military operations. The decision of the Court can be very decisive in creating a strong legal order to stop military actions. In 2024, we will witness the impacts and consequences of the Court decision on the attacks, the sustained backing of Israel by Western nations, and the persistent barriers to humanitarian aid in Gaza.

References

BBC (2023) Israel-Gaza war: Half of Gaza's population is starving, warns UN. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-67670679 Accessed 11 December 2023.

Morgan, S. (2023) The Burden Women Bear: Israel-Hamas War Sheds Light on Conflict-Related Sexual Violence Experienced by Israeli & Palestinian Women. Georgetown Security Studies Review. https://georgetownsecuritystudiesreview.org/2023/11/15/the-burden-women-bear-israel-hamas-war-sheds-light-on-conflict-related-sexual-violence-experienced-by-israeli-palestinian-women/ Accessed 9 December 2023.

OHCHR (2023) Women bearing the brunt of Israel-Gaza conflict: UN expert. https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/11/women-bearing-brunt-israel-gaza-conflict-un-expert Accessed 10 December 2023.

Oxfam (2021) 'Leading the Way': Women driving peace and security in Afghanistan, the Occupied Palestinian Territory and Yemen. <u>file:///C:/Users/USER/Downloads/bp-wps-afghanistan-opti-yemen-140121-en.pdf</u> Accessed 9 December 2023.

Rought-Brooks, H., S. Duaibis, & S. Hussein (2010). Palestinian Women: Caught in the Crossfire Between Occupation and Patriarchy. *Feminist Formations*, 22(3), 124–145.

Sagoo, R. (2024) South Africa's genocide case against Israel: The International Court of Justice explained. Chatham House. https://www.chathamhouse.org/2024/01/south-africas-genocide-case-against-israel-international-court-justice-

explained#:~:text=There%20is%20of%20course%20no,Court%20to%20order%20a%20ceasefire. Accessed 29 January 2024.

UN Women (2023) UN Women Rapid Assessment and Humanitarian Response in the Occupied Palestinian Territory. https://www.un.org/unispal/document/un-women-report-reveals-devastating-impact-of-the-crisis-in-gaza-on-women-and-girls/ Accessed 10 December 2023.

Urrutia Arestizábal, P. (2019) Occupation, conflict and patriarchy: Impacts on Palestinian women. Escola de Cultura de Pau and Associació HÈLIA. https://escolapau.uab.cat/img/programas/alerta/informes/OcupacionConflictoPatriarcadoIN.pdf Accessed 11 December 2023.

WILPF (2017) Palestinian Women under Prolonged Israeli Occupation: The Gendered Impact of Occupation Violence. UNIVERSAL PERIODIC REVIEW OF ISRAEL JOINT SUBMISSION TO THE UPR WORKING GROUP 29TH SESSION. https://www.wilpf.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Palestine-UPR_web-2-5.pdf. Accessed 12 December 2023.

WILPF (n.d.) Palestine. http://1325naps.peacewomen.org/index.php/palestine/ Accessed 12 December 2023.

Casualty of the Gaza War: The Turkish-Israeli Normalization Process

Selin Nasi*

The October 7 assault of Hamas on Israel, in which over 1200 people were killed, and over 200 people were taken hostages, upended the already fragile balance of power in the Middle East and put the Palestinian issue back on the agenda of the international community. According to <u>Gaza Health Ministry</u>, over 31 thousand Palestinians have been killed since Israel launched its military campaign into Gaza, about two-thirds of the reported deaths being women and children. Calls for an immediate ceasefire have been growing in the international arena amid the increasingly dire humanitarian situation in Gaza. Famine, winter chill, and the spread of diseases have been threatening the survival of displaced civilians. What is more, as the war rages on, there is a greater risk of the war in Gaza expanding into a wider regional conflict.

Against this background, another casualty of the Gaza War appears to be the tumultuous Turkish-Israeli normalization process. In fact, Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdogan adopted a relatively balanced rhetoric towards Israel in the wake of the October 7 attack, expressing sympathy for Israelis' losses and urging restraint on both sides of the conflict. However, his moderate rhetoric was soon replaced with a harsher tone targeting Israel parallel to the unfolding of the war in Gaza. Erdogan accused Israel of acting as a "terrorist organization" while he defined Hamas as a "resistance movement" that "stands up against Israel's unlawful occupation of Palestine." In response to Ankara's changing stance, Israel's Ministry of Affairs recalled its diplomats for consultation. Turkey also followed suit. However, unlike previous conflicts, Ankara did not downgrade diplomatic relations with Israel.

As the war in Gaza moves into its sixth month, Israel's military campaign apparently shifts to a lower-intensity phase. Despite growing international pressure and intense diplomatic efforts, calls for a ceasefire have yet to yield results. With the Middle East once again in turmoil, this paper aims to analyze Ankara's changing stance toward Israel and discuss the likely repercussions of the Gaza War on the future of Turkish-Israeli relations.

Turkey's Path to Normalization with Israel

Starting in mid-2020, Turkey has launched a diplomatic charm offensive to mend fences with countries in the Middle East, including Israel, as part of a broader foreign policy reset. This policy shift has been driven by both geopolitical imperatives (largely to overcome its regional isolation as well as to ameliorate ties with Washington) and domestic concerns (the need for foreign investment to reverse the economic collapse).

Israeli President Isaac Herzog's <u>visit</u> to Ankara in March 2022 ushered in a new page in bilateral relations. During the United Nations General Assembly meeting in New York in September, Erdogan sat down with Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu for the first time in person, and the two leaders agreed to coordinate mutual visits. Indeed, Turkey's Minister of Energy and Natural Resources, Alparsan Bayraktar, was planning to visit Israel in October. However, Hamas's attack on October 7 became a turning point in the normalization process between Turkey and Israel that had been ongoing for two years. With the recalling of diplomats, the rapprochement between the two countries, in a way, has been put on hold.

^{*} London School of Economics European Institute

Domestic Concerns Interfere with Foreign Policy

Turkish society has always been sensitive to the Palestinian issue. What sets the AKP government apart from its predecessors has been its increasingly pro-Hamas stance on the Palestinian issue, particularly from 2006 onwards. President Erdogan often underlines that it considers Hamas a legitimate political movement that won the elections. In this regard, Ankara's pro-Hamas stance in the recent Gaza War is not surprising. President Erdogan's balanced rhetoric in the early stages suggests that Ankara was, indeed, willing to uphold the normalization process that it had invested in politically.

However, President Erdogan faced increasing challenges in maintaining a balanced stance once Israel intensified its offensive in Gaza. As criticism mounted from his party and <u>political rivals</u> amid a rising civilian death toll, Erdogan eventually shifted to a harsher tone towards Israel. This adjustment was primarily aimed at bolstering domestic support for the upcoming local elections in March. By championing the Palestinian cause, Erdogan is seeking to consolidate his constituency and, at the same time, winking at the "global south," challenging the perceived dysfunction of the US-led international order and institutions like the United Nations in restraining Israel's actions in the Gaza War. While this policy shift might secure votes in local elections, its payoff on the foreign policy front appears limited.

In the early stages of the conflict, Turkey offered to mediate between Hamas and Israel for a ceasefire and prisoner exchange and affirmed its readiness to assume a guarantor role in Gaza to help de-escalate the situation. However, it was unrealistic to expect Israel to accept a ceasefire in the wake of the October 7 attacks, which triggered the collective trauma of the Holocaust, without exacting revenge from Hamas. Also, one must add that Turkey does not have economic or political leverage over Hamas (be it financial aid or the transfer of logistics...etc.), as Qatar or Egypt has, in compelling Hamas leadership to agree to ceasefire terms. Still, the fact that their mediation efforts were ignored caused frustration on the Turkish side. Yet, by shifting to a way too pro-Hamas position, Ankara locked itself out of future mediation efforts, undermining its reliability in Israel's eyes. As a result, diplomatic initiatives for a prisoner exchange between Hamas and Israel have been mainly led by Qatar and Egypt.

Ankara's Scenarios on the Post-war Settlement in Gaza

President Erdogan's recent policy shift in rhetoric rests on the assumptions that a) Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu's political career will soon end and b) the complete destruction of Hamas is an unrealistic goal. Long-term developments may validate Erdogan's stance, as public accountability for the shortcomings in the October 7 attack could impact Netanyahu's shaky hold on power after the war. However, predicting this outcome is challenging due to the democratic process. As long as Netanyahu remains in power, Turkey's effectiveness in resolving the Palestinian issue is likely to be hindered.

As for the annihilation of Hamas, the experience of post-9/11 military campaigns of the U.S. has underscored that combating terrorism requires addressing the underlying factors that drive individuals to resort to violence. In this context, while military force may succeed in curtailing Hamas's military capabilities, eradicating the movement politically proves to be an

unrealistic goal. The effective path to weaken Hamas involves revitalizing and strengthening the Palestinian Authority to restore its legitimacy. If the Palestinian Authority were to organize new elections, there exists the possibility for Hamas to rebrand itself under a different name and participate in a future administrative structure. Turkey hedges its bet on this possibility and therefore, it throws its weight behind reconciling rival Palestinian political factions. Still, the unfolding of events may not align with Ankara's desired direction. It is too soon to predict how the power struggle will play out in Palestinian politics.

The way forward

The recent fallout between Turkey and Israel over the War in Gaza is likely to persist into 2024, further complicating their bilateral relations. In light of the potential escalation of tensions in the Red Sea region, Ankara is willing to offer its good offices to address the conflict. Feeling marginalized from regional diplomatic initiatives, Turkey has initiated direct talks with <u>Hamas leaders</u>, even if these efforts have not yielded a concrete result. Additionally, Turkey is seeking to mobilize international public opinion to urge Israel to agree to a ceasefire. In this context, Turkey has shown steadfast <u>support</u> for South Africa's appeal to the International Court of Justice to order Israel to stop the war, alleging that Israel had violated the 1948 Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide in its assaults in Gaza.

Ankara is on the other hand, preparing for the day after the war and is hoping to play a substantial role in assisting the security and reconstruction of Gaza. At a time when Western countries, particularly the US and the European Union EU, are not so enthusiastic about channeling their resources to the Middle East, what regional actors have to offer gain importance. However, Turkey's involvement in any post-war plans in Gaza is contingent upon Israel's consent, requiring a potential normalization between Turkey and Israel. We can expect Turkish policymakers to moderate their rhetoric toward Israel in the upcoming months if they want to get involved in the diplomatic processes.

Regardless, the War in Gaza has taken its toll on the shaky (reluctant) Turkish-Israel normalization process, undermining mutual trust. Bilateral relations are likely to continue on a low-profile basis until the War in Gaza ends. In the meantime, the status quo after the Mavi Marmara Incident of 2010 will reign and the apparent discrepancy between Ankara's rhetoric and practice toward Israel is likely to endure. Despite occasional rhetorical flare-ups, Ankara will be seeking to uphold its trade relations with Israel- Turkey's recent removal of Israel from the export target list remains symbolic when commercial flights and trade shipments continue unabated- and explore opportunities to enhance its role as a mediator in the region. The uncertainties surrounding Israeli politics and the escalating risks of a regional conflagration present challenges in making future predictions. However, as long as the parameters set by the Abraham Accords of 2020 remain intact and that the rapprochement between Israel and the Gulf countries resume after the Gaza War, Turkey will find itself shifting to a relatively balanced approach in its relations with Israel, facing regional constraints. Having changed course several times in the last decade, repairing bilateral relations may take even longer than anticipated by Ankara.

References

Acer, Y. (2024). İsrail'in Hukukla İmtihanı ve Türkiye'nin Adalet Divanı'ndaki Sunumu. SETA. https://www.setav.org/israilin-hukukla-imtihani-ve-turkiyenin-adalet-divanindaki-sunumu/ Erişim Tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

Anadolu Agency (2024). Dışişleri Bakanı Fidan, Hamas Siyasi Büro Başkanı Heniyye'yi kabul etti. https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/gundem/disisleri-bakani-fidan-hamas-siyasi-buro-baskani-heniyyeyi-kabul-etti/3114575 Erişim Tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

ALARABIYA NEWS (2024) Gaza war death toll at 31,112, health ministry says. https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle-east/2024/03/11/Gaza-health-ministry-says-war-death-toll-at-31-112-Erişim Tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

Artı Gerçek (2023). Ahmet Davutoğlu'ndan Erdoğan'ın 'itidal' çağrısına tepki: Tarihe kara bir leke olarak geçecek. https://artigercek.com/politika/ahmet-davutoglundan-erdoganin-itidal-cagrisina-tepki-tarihe-kara-bir-leke-268243h Erişim tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

BBC NEWS TÜRKÇE (2010). Yardım gemisine kanlı İsrail saldırısı: 9 ölü. https://www.bbc.com/turkce/haberler/2010/05/100531_gaza_update Erişim Tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

BBC (2024). Erdoğan'ın Hamas çıkışı dünya basınında nasıl yankı buldu? https://www.bbc.com/turkce/articles/c72kgd5ng4lo Erişim tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

DW (2022). Türkiye-İsrail ilişkilerinde "yeni dönüm noktası." https://www.dw.com/tr/t%C3%BCrkiye-i%CC%87srail-ili%C5%9Fkilerinde-yeni-d%C3%B6n%C3%BCm-noktas%C4%B1/a-61072319 Erişim tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

Ekonomim (2024). Türkiye, İsrail'i 'İhracatta Hedef Ülkeler' listesinden çıkardı. https://www.ekonomim.com/gundem/turkiye-israili-ihracatta-hedef-ulkeler-listesinden-cikardi-haberi-724913#google vignette Erişim Tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

Milli Gazete (2023). Saadet Partisi Heyeti Gazze'ye gidecek. https://www.milligazete.com.tr/haber/17382688/saadet-partisi-heyeti-gazzeye-gidecek Erişim tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

U.S. Department of State (2020). The Abraham Accords Declaration. https://www.state.gov/the-abraham-accords/
Erişim Tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

VOA (2024). Filistin Yönetimi Lideri Abbas'tan 7 Ekim sonrası Türkiye'ye ilk ziyaret. https://www.voaturkce.com/a/filistin-yonetimi-lideri-abbas-israil-hamas-savasi-sonrasinda-ilk-kez-turkiyede/7514129.html Erişim Tarihi 12 Mart 2024.

Key Trends Shaping the Middle East: Impact on Gulf Geopolitics and Women

Sinem Cengiz*

Looking back on the events of 2023 reveals a tumultuous and tragic period for the Middle East, with the Gulf countries playing a prominent role in hosting high-profile summits and offering diplomatic and humanitarian support on diverse challenges. The year saw a devastating natural disaster in Turkey and Syria, a Saudi-Iranian rapprochement, a crackdown on protestors and women in Iran, and an ongoing conflict between Israel and the Gaza Strip with severe consequences for women and children. Despite some of these developments occurring outside the Gulf countries' borders, they continue to influence the political and security landscape of the Gulf region.

The year began with a moment of optimism and diplomatic achievements as Saudi Arabia and Iran <u>restored</u> diplomatic relations, facilitated by China, seven years after severing ties. This event was geopolitically significant on both regional and global level. The unexpected diplomatic shift not only normalized ties between two regional rivals but also contributed to easing tensions in the broader Gulf region, with Gulf countries viewing it as a move towards stability and prosperity benefiting all parties.

Looking beyond diplomatic matters, Iran's rapprochement with Saudi Arabia cannot be <u>read</u> without considering its "women, life, freedom" movement. Facing internal discontent, economic challenges, and negative global sentiments, Iran's rapprochement with Saudi Arabia is seen as an attempt by regime insiders to alleviate at least one of the many crises the country has faced in the past four decades. While Iran took a significant step in foreign policy, it continued to face challenges on the domestic realms as the country was embroiled in protests after the Iranian parliament <u>approved</u> a bill to impose heavier penalties on women who refuse to wear the mandatory headscarf in public and who support them. The decision came just days after the anniversary of the death of Mahsa Amini, a 22-year-old- woman who had been detained by the morality police for violating the country's dress code. Her death in custody ignited months of protests in which many called for the overthrow of the Iranian regime.

The Middle East has a long history of women's struggle for fundamental rights, and against military occupation, patriarchy, terrorism, domestic violence and poor working conditions. Thus, Palestinian women also have their own long history of fighting for their rights. However, the ongoing humanitarian crisis in Gaza Strip has been disproportionately affecting Palestinian women ever before, marking a crisis not seen in the region for decades.

The unprecedented war that <u>flared</u> between Israel and Hamas on October 7 has dramatically increased geopolitical tensions across the Middle East, with far-reaching effects on international relations and human rights. Human Rights Watch has <u>reported</u> that the humanitarian crisis unfolding in Gaza is disproportionately affecting women and girls in specific and devastating ways. A <u>report</u> from the UN reveals that women and children make up 70 percent of the deaths in Gaza. Amid all the atrocities of the Gaza war, the anniversary of the UN Security Council <u>Resolution</u> 1325 on "Women, Peace, and Security" was marked in October under the shadow of the plights of the women in Gaza and elsewhere in the regional crises. The resolution was adopted, recognizing the role of women in strengthening their participation in decision-making, ending sexual violence and impunity, and strengthening prospects for sustainable peace. Despite several resolutions aimed at addressing gender-based

^{*} Gulf Studies Center of Qatar University; Arab News Columnist

violence during wars, the international community's inadequacy is glaring, particularly given the staggering numbers of casualties among women that these international legal mechanisms were designed to protect.

Since the eruption of the crisis, Gulf countries have been working to de-escalate and prevent the crisis from sparking a catastrophic regional war dragging in Iranian allies such as Hezbollah in Lebanon, armed groups in Syria and Houthi rebels in Yemen. This is important for their stability and security as well. Yet while the Gulf countries agree on the need for an immediate ceasefire and humanitarian access to Gaza, their responses to the crisis have markedly differed. Some have maintained their traditional posture of supporting Palestinian rights and calling for a two-state solution. But those who <u>normalized</u> relations with Israel during the administration of U.S. former president Donald Trump find themselves in an uncomfortable position as Israel pummels the crowded territory and protestors throng the streets across the Arab and Muslim worlds. The Gaza war has even led Iranian President Ebrahim Raisi to <u>visit</u> Saudi Arabia for the first time to participate in the extraordinary Arab-Islamic summit on Gaza.

The Gaza war has also sparked protests in the Gulf states, which do not have protest-friendly spaces due to their conservative political culture. In Kuwait and Qatar, thousands of citizens and residents gathered to protest Israel and show solidarity with Palestinians. Omanis have also protested against the Israeli assault on Gaza. In Bahrain also, demonstrators have staged angry protests not only against the war in Gaza but also against their country's normalization with Israel. Similar rallies have not been reported in Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE).

The Gaza war comes at a time of a series of crises across the Arab world in Sudan, Yemen, Syria and Lebanon. Although the Saudi-Iranian deal relieved the regional states, the ongoing regional crises, most importantly in Gaza, and their repercussions pose a disquieting risk for the regional stability, with women and children bearing a disproportionate burden of these crises.

The world is more polarized than ever, with crises across numerous countries, and maintaining optimism is difficult. However, there are developments that inspire hope. For the first time in its history, Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), on International Women's Day, <u>hosted</u> an inaugural ceremony in Riyadh to celebrate the achievements of Gulf women and underscore their importance in the development of the GCC states. At the reception, women from six GCC states, who were pioneers in the fields of diplomacy, economy and science, were given honorary awards for their contributions. In recent years, women's participation in decision-making processes has increased significantly in the Gulf states and remarkable gains have been made in regards to women's rights. Witnessing this in the shadow of all the crises in the region gives some hope.

References

'Scared, exhausted, and expecting the worst' – Women in Gaza describe humanitarian crisis, UN Women, January 19, 2024. https://www.unwomen.org/en/news-stories/feature-story/2024/01/scared-exhausted-and-expecting-the-worst-women-in-gaza-describe-humanitarian-crisis

Heather Barr, Israel's Unlawful Blockade of Gaza Sparks Women's Rights Crisis, Human Rights Watch, October 24, 2023. https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/10/24/israels-unlawful-blockade-gaza-sparks-womens-rights-crisis

Hundreds stand in solidarity with Palestine at rally in Qatar, Doha News, October 13, 2023. https://dohanews.co/hundreds-stand-in-solidarity-with-palestine-at-rally-in-qatar/

Iran and Saudi Arabia agree to resume ties in talks brokered by China, Reuters, March 11, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/iran-saudi-arabia-agree-resume-ties-re-open-embassies-iranian-state-media-2023-03-10/

Iran's parliament approves 'hijab bill'; harsh punishments for violations, Al Jazeera, September 20, 2023. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/9/20/irans-parliament-approves-hijab-bill-harsh-punishments-for-violations#:~:text=The%20bill%20defines%20an%20array,including%20fines%20and%20prison%20terms.&text=Tehran%2C%20Iran%20-

%20Iran%27s%20parliament%20has,country%27s%20mandatory%20dress%20code%20rules.

Iranian President Raisi in Saudi Arabia for Gaza summit, DW, November 11, 2023. https://www.dw.com/en/iranian-president-raisi-in-saudi-arabia-for-gaza-summit/a-67374940

Israel vows 'mighty vengeance' after surprise attack, Reuters, October 8, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/sirens-warning-incoming-rockets-sound-around-gaza-near-tel-aviv-2023-10-07/

Israel, UAE and Bahrain sign US-brokered normalisation deals, Al Jazeera, September 15, 2020. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/9/15/israel-uae-and-bahrain-sign-us-brokered-normalisation-deals

Landmark resolution on Women, Peace and Security, https://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/wps/

Nadereh Chamlou, Iran-Saudi rapprochement is inseparable from Iran's "women, life, freedom" movement, Experts react: Iran and Saudi Arabia just agreed to restore relations, with help from China. Here's what that means for the Middle East and the world, Atlantic Council, March 10, 2023. <a href="https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/experts-react/experts-react-iran-and-saudi-arabia-just-agreed-to-restore-relations-with-help-from-china-heres-what-that-means-for-the-middle-east-and-the-world/#Chamlou

Nazeeha Saeed, Bahraini Voices Against Normalization with Israel, Arab Reform Initiative, February 22, 2024. https://www.arab-reform.net/publication/bahraini-voices-against-normalization-with-israel/

Sinem Cengiz, A day of celebration for the strong and powerful women of the Gulf, Arab News, March 08, 2024. https://www.arabnews.com/node/2473471

Tara Sepehri Far, Woman Dies in Custody of Iran's 'Morality Police', Human Rights Watch, September 16, 2022. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/09/16/woman-dies-custody-irans-morality-police

Mexico's Female-led Presidential Race Cements Women's Political Representation Selin Levi*

June 2, 2024 will be remembered as a historic day for Mexican elections. There has never been a wider range of candidates for office or more voters on the electoral roll. Both the main opposition alliance and the ruling Morena Party fielded female presidential candidates. Thus, it is almost certain that a woman would hold the office of presidency for the first time in Mexico.

There are certain similarities between the two politicians. Claudia Sheinbaum is a physicist who holds a doctorate in environmental engineering. Xóchitl Gálvez started her own IT company after graduating from computer engineering school. Political scientist Javier Aparicio of Mexico City speculates that the campaign <u>may be smart</u>. Though they are both socially progressive, neither of them has an overtly feminist agenda.

Sheinbaum is more influential. She has been involved in politics from her time as a student and served in Andrés Manuel López Obrador's (AMLO) government during his early 2000s mayoralty of Mexico City. In 2018, she was elected to the position of mayor, which is comparable to that of state governor. Sheinbaum has pledged to carry out AMLO's "Fourth Transformation", an eccentric combination of ideas that includes bolstering support for fossil energy and increasing social giveaways. She joined the audience in chanting "It's an honor to be with Obrador" during a campaign event on August 27. She supports having elected judges and limiting the electoral body's independence, much like AMLO does. Mostly those with lower incomes and a small percentage of social progressives make up Morena's devoted base. A coalition of Morena, the Partido del Trabajo (PT), and the Partido Verde Ecologista de México (PVEM) is fielding Sheinbaum.

However, it appears from her tenure as mayor that she would be different from President Obrador in a few areas. She is probably going to approach policymaking in a technical manner and deal with her opponents less harshly. Sheinbaum promises to "accelerate" the green transition while adhering to the president's objective of backing state-owned energy corporations. Something that her mentor has not given that much attention. She acknowledges that businesses want clarity in their private talks. Under President Obrador, this was absent. Furthermore, she argues that if Mexican companies are willing to become more integrated with the US, they must guarantee that workers benefit from the relocation of production to Mexico.

On the other hand Gálvez is a less known figure, but she is no stranger to politics. She is supported by a coalition of parties that were once bitter rivals. She led the Indigenous Affairs Institute during Vicente Fox's administration and joined the Senate in 2018. Thus, Sheinbaum will have to compete with a formidable opponent. From the beginning of June 2023, when President Obrador started criticizing Gálvez in his morning briefings, her popularity has increased. That convinced her to run for president. On the day of her announcement as a presidential candidate, thousands flocked to the capital to witness her in action during a demonstration. Her use of jargon and her pledge of a government free of huevones, rateros, y pendejos, which means loafers, thieves, and idiots, have contributed to her reputation as a maverick. She is also descended from a low-income indigenous family. She is very skilled at making headlines. She protested Morena's attempt to weaken the electoral body last year by dressing like a dinosaur and arguing that it would return the nation to the prehistoric era. Although specifics are still unknown, Gálvez has stated that she will enhance public services. In addition to encouraging nearshoring and reforming the national oil

^{*} MEF University, WFP Mentee

corporation Pemex to attract foreign investment and promote the development of renewable energy, Gálvez would increase taxes on the rich. She would carry out several of AMLO's initiatives, such as building a land corridor to rival the Panama Canal, and work to improve the occasionally tense ties with the United States. Additionally, she would place a high priority on courses teaching tech and creative skills like coding. Her goals are to educate Mexicans about robots and artificial intelligence (AI) and to establish a state-run company to research green energy sources. Many of people who have rejected AMLO's attempts to discredit opponents and overhaul organizations like the National Electoral Institute, such as members of Mexico's sizable middle class, whom she is campaigning against, hold favorable opinions of Gálvez. She <u>draws</u> some environmental voters as well as people who run or are employed by small companies.

Whoever wins will have a difficult journey ahead, and is not likely to experience AMLO's high levels of popularity and acceptability. Enacting policy changes and passing reforms may therefore <u>very challenging</u>. Furthermore, policymaking may be hampered by the prospect of a split legislature and a greater dependence on the military forces, primarily to address demands for democratic governance in the face of a more devoid civilian bureaucracy. Additionally, the question of citizen protection would become more pressing and harder to ignore under a <u>weaker</u> government.

In light of this, Sheinbaum would be better served advocating for a centrist stance regarding the military's growth, which would entail reorienting the goal of the armed forces to address the alarmingly high levels of violence and the ensuing the risk that <u>comes from the rising number of organized crime groups</u>.

More crucially, even though Sheinbaum could symbolize a more technical and enlightened standpoint on politics than AMLO, she will find it difficult to distance herself from AMLO's most pressing concerns. Since his tenure, AMLO's version of "paranoid nationalism" has been prominently manifested across important policy arenas, particularly energy and trade issues. This helps to clarify the appalling carelessness and neglect surrounding the energy transition, as billions of dollars were poured into the Federal Electricity Commission and Petróleos Mexicanos, two state-run entities. It makes sense that energy policy is one of the key areas of contention between the nation's opposing political parties and is certain to be in the public eye both domestically and internationally.

The 20-reform package was handed to Congress on February 5th by Andrés Manuel López Obrador, the current president of Mexico. The majority, including eliminating independent regulators and electing judges by public vote, have already been rejected. One measure that will be more difficult for the opposition to thwart in the lead-up to June elections. Even if Congress decides not to spend money on pensions, all of this will place the incoming president in a difficult situation. It appears that Claudia Sheinbaum, the candidate for the ruling party, Morena, will prevail. She and opposition alliance candidate Xóchitl Gálvez both vow they would continue to pay for cash handouts. Even if Mr. López Obrador succeeds in finishing his massive projects before he leaves office, his successor would still have to reallocate funds to abandoned ports and highways.

The first elected female president of Mexico is probably going to take over an inheritance of resource nationalism and <u>economic protectionism</u>. Sheinbaum's ability to support a fossil fuel-focused, government-led energy plan is still in doubt, particularly in the light of her experience as a prize-winning climate scientist. At this point, though, she is determined that Mexico has to be fully freed from the shackles <u>of "neoliberal" influences</u>. She has even raised the prospect of constructing an additional oil refinery. Nevertheless, as noted in the Moreno Party's official internal candidate selection process, it could be ideal to maintain her policy preferences vague while still being close to <u>AMLO's "everlastingly plan."</u>

References

Berg, C.R. & Cardenas, P.G. (2023, November 8). Presidential elections and fragmenting political landscape in Mexico. *Center for Strategic & International Studies*. Retrieved at November 22 ,2023 from https://www.csis.org/analysis/presidential-elections-and-fragmenting-political-landscape-mexico

Birke, S. (2023, November 13). Mexico will elect its first female president. *The Economist*. Retrieved at December 22 ,2023 from https://www.economist.com/the-world-ahead/2023/11/13/mexico-will-elect-its-first-female-president

Brena, M.C. (2024, March 2). Mexico's presidential elections will result in a woman holding the country's highest office for the first time, while the once mighty Institutional Revolutionary Party (PRI) is on the verge of irrelevance. *El Pais*. Retrieved at March 2 ,2024 from https://english.elpais.com/international/2024-03-02/the-mexican-presidential-elections-will-result-in-a-woman-holding-the-countrys-highest-office-for-the-first-time-while-the-once-mighty-institutional-revolutionary-party-pri-is-on-the-verge-of-irrelevance.html#

Graham, D. (2023, December 21). Mexico's Sheinbaum spurs hope of more private investment in energy after Lopez Obrador. *Reuters*. Retrieved at December 22 ,2023 from https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/mexicos-sheinbaum-spurs-hope-more-private-investment-energy-after-lopez-obrador-2023-12-21/

Reuters (2024, March 19). *Mexico's Sheinbaum holds lead for June election - poll*. Retrieved at March 19 ,2024 from https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/mexicos-sheinbaum-holds-lead-june-election-poll-2024-03-19/

Sweigart, E. & Brown, R. (2024, January 4). Meet the Candidates: Mexico. *Americas Quarterly*. Retrieved at January 4,2024 from https://americasquarterly.org/article/meet-the-candidates-mexico/

The Economist (2023, September 5). *Two women are vying to be Mexico's next president*. Retrieved at December 22 ,2023 from https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2023/09/05/mexico-will-probably-get-its-first-female-president-next-year

The Economist (2024, February 8). *Andrés Manuel López Obrador splashes out as elections loom*. Retrieved at February 8 ,2024 from https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2024/02/08/andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-splashes-out-as-elections-loom

Toro, A.M. (2023, December 4). 3 key issues ahead of Mexico's 2024 election cycle. *The Wilson Center*. Retrieved at December 22 ,2023 from https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/3-key-issues-ahead-mexicos-2024-election-cycle.

A Review of Southeast Asia: What did Women Experience in 2023?

Yeşim Deniz*

<u>The UN Women Gender Snapshot 2023 Report</u> emphasizes the need to take decisive and concrete steps for gender equality and strengthening women's status by 2030. It emphasizes the imperative for every woman and girl to have equitable rights, opportunities, and representation. If this is not achieved, the report predicts that over 340 million women and girls will endure poverty <u>by 2030</u>. In this regard, in Southeast Asia, pivotal themes such as violence against women, education, representation, organized crime, and cybercrime are set to take center stage in 2023.

As the prominent regional organization in Southeast Asia, the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) has taken significant initiatives to promote gender equality. In this context, ASEAN accepted a Regional Action Plan to implement the UN Women, Peace and Security (WPS) agenda in December 2022. The ASEAN Regional Plan of Action emphasizes the necessity of women's full and equal participation in peace and security issues to foster peaceful and equitable <u>societies</u>. This step taken by ASEAN represents significant progress in member states' efforts towards women's participation and leadership in conflict prevention, peacebuilding, and sustainability <u>in the region</u>.

On July 6-7, 2023, the ASEAN WPS Summit took place in Indonesia's Yogyakarta province with the theme "High-Level Dialogue to Improve the Implementation of the Regional Plan of Action on Women, Peace, and Security." The summit underlined the importance of women's participation in peace processes to enhance the effectiveness, legitimacy, and sustainability of peace. It was stated that women possess a natural sensitivity that can contribute to creating a sense of mutual respect and comprehensiveness among <u>various groups</u>. During the summit, key elements for effective coordination, monitoring, and financing to improve the WPS agenda were discussed. The contribution of UN Women and international partners such as Australia, Canada, Norway, the United Kingdom, and the USA for the implementation of the ASEAN WPS Regional Plan of Action <u>was</u> emphasized.

On December 6, 2023, Andy Yentriyani, Chairman of the Indonesian National Commission on Violence Against Women, called for the improvement of a joint movement to increase gender equality and cease violence against women in the country. She also emphasized that the decision adopted by the Indonesian House of Representatives regarding sexual violence crimes marked a significant turning point for the protection of women <u>from violence</u>. This decision, reached after a six-year negotiation process, established penalties of up to 12 years in prison for sexual abuse within and outside of marriage, up to 15 years for sexual exploitation crimes, and up to 9 years for forced marriages, including child <u>marriages</u>.

Factors such as the closure of schools due to the COVID-19 pandemic, inadequate quality and access to education, and girls dropping out of school due to early marriage contribute to the deprivation of education for girls in Southeast Asia. At the World Education Forum held in 2022, British Development Minister Andrew Mitchell emphasized that gender equality not only fosters freedom but also enhances prosperity and strengthens

^{*} Karadeniz Technical University

global security. He announced the United Kingdom's commitment to allocate \$37.8 million in funding to improve educational opportunities for women and girls in Southeast Asia.

Another significant challenge for women in Southeast Asia is the issue of representation. According to the Global WPS Index 2023, which assesses the situation of women in three categories - inclusion, justice, and security - it was revealed that the representation of women in the Philippines has declined compared to the data from 2017. Despite the Philippines rising three places to rank 16th among 146 countries in the Global Gender Gap Report for 2023, published by the World Economic Forum, the number of women decision-makers in the country remains lower than that of men. During the Women's Leadership and Democracy forum organized by the UN, it was highlighted that women's participation in politics is notably low in the Philippines. The primary reason for this gender disparity in politics appears to be the socially prioritized domestic role assigned to women. Dr. Leila Joudane, UNFPA Philippines Country Representative, stressed that women's representation in leadership is crucial for fostering a more equitable and fair society. She asserted that women's participation is vital for the Philippines to achieve sustainable development and reach its full potential. Dr. Joudane emphasized the importance of having women at decision-making tables to protect the rights of women and girls and combat gender inequality.

The COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated challenges faced by women and girls, who are already vulnerable groups in the region. In Malaysia, for instance, domestic violence cases surged by 42% in 2021 compared to the previous year, attributed to the restrictions imposed during the COVID-19 pandemic. The Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights released a report revealing that organized crime gangs forced hundreds of thousands of people in Southeast Asia into online criminal activities, subjecting them to threats to their security and serious violations and abuses. The report estimates that at least 120 thousand people in Myanmar and nearly 100 thousand people in Cambodia have been coerced into online fraud. With increased access to the internet, cyber violence against women and girls has become a global problem. Obtaining personal information, cyberstalking, pornography, gender-based insults and attacks, and rape and death threats can be counted among cybercrimes against women. In addressing these issues, the WPS agenda emerges as a crucial framework to enhance cooperation among ASEAN in preventing violence against women.

In sum, despite their successes, ASEAN member states face individual and collective challenges regarding peace and security. As of 2023, issues such as violence against women, education, and representation remain prevalent on the regional agenda, influenced by global events like the COVID-19 pandemic and the domestic policies of member states. Nevertheless, positive developments have also shaped the region in 2023. The implementation of the Regional Plan of Action by ASEAN signifies significant progress towards gender equality. In Indonesia, the acceptance of the decision on sexual violence crimes was received positively. Such advancements supporting gender equality play a crucial role in fostering sustainable peace and prosperity in the region.

References

Arslan, Muhammet İkbal. 2023. "BM: Güneydoğu Asya Ülkelerindeki Yüzbinlerce Kişi Zorla Çevrim İçi Suçlara Dahil Ediliyor". Ağustos 29, 2023. https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/dunya/bm-guneydogu-asya-ulkelerindeki-yuzbinlerce-kisi-zorla-cevrim-ici-suclara-dahil-ediliyor/2978560

ASEAN. 2022. "Empowering Women for Sustainable Development", https://wps.asean.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/WPS-ASEAN-Project-Explainer_20230816-1.pdf.

ASEAN. 2023. "ASEAN Member States and Partners Reaffirm Commitments to Implement the Regional Plan of Action on Women, Peace and Security at High-Level Dialogue Hosted by Indonesia". Temmuz 7, 2023,

https://wps.asean.org/news/asean-member-states-and-partners-reaffirm-commitments-to-implement-the-regional-plan-of-action-on-women-peace-and-security-at-high-level-dialogue-hosted-by-indonesia/.

ASEAN. 2023. "ASEAN Member States and Partners Reaffirm Commitments to Implement the Regional Plan of Action on Women, Peace and Security at High-Level Dialogue Hosted by Indonesia". Temmuz 7, 2023, <a href="https://wps.asean.org/news/asean-member-states-and-partners-reaffirm-commitments-to-implement-the-regional-plan-of-action-on-women-peace-and-security-at-high-level-dialogue-hosted-by-indonesia/".

BusinessWorld. 2023. "Philippines Climbs in 2023 Global Gender Gap Index". Temmuz 22, 2023, https://www.bworldonline.com/infographics/2023/06/22/530021/philippines-climbs-in-2023-global-gender-gap-index/.

CNN. 2022. "Indonesia Passes Landmark Sexual Violence Bill, Overcoming Conservative Opposition". Nisan 12, 2022, https://edition.cnn.com/2022/04/12/asia/indonesia-sexual-violence-bill-abuse-forced-marriage-intl-hnk/index.html.

GIWPS, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/.

Nga, Minh. 2023. "UK Funds Educational Programs for Southeast Asian Women". Mayıs 10, 2023. https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/education/uk-funds-educational-programs-for-southeast-asian-women-4603976.html.

Pascual, Jekki. 2023. "Philippines Needs More Women Leaders: UN". Ağustos 17, 2023. https://news.abs-cbn.com/spotlight/10/17/23/philippines-needs-more-women-leaders-un.

Supramani, Shivani. 2023. "Gender-Based Violence and Domestic Violence on the Rise in Malaysia: A Growing Concern". Haziran 26, 2023. https://www.therakyatpost.com/news/2023/06/26/gender-based-violence-and-domestic-violence-on-the-rise-in-malaysia-a-growing-concern/.

Türkiye Cumhuriyeti Aile ve Sosyal Hizmetler Bakanlığı. 2021. "Kadına Yönelik Şiddetle Mücadele IV. Ulusal Eylem Planı 2021-2025". https://aile.gov.tr/media/87064/kadina-yonelik-siddetle-mucadele-iv-ulusal-eylem-plani-2021-2025.pdf.

UN Women. 2023. "Progress on the Sustainable Development Goals The Gender Snapshot 2023". htt https://www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2023/09/progress-on-the-sustainable-development-goals-the-gender-snapshot-2023.

Vietnamplus. 2022. "ASEAN Launches Plan to Promote Women's Security in Southeast Asia". Aralık 5, 2022. https://en.vietnamplus.vn/indonesia-promotes-genderequality-prevention-of-violence-against-women/272466.vnp.

Vna, Jakarta. 2023a. "Indonesia Hosts ASEAN Women Peace and Security Summit". Temmuz 7, 2023. https://en.vietnamplus.vn/indonesia-hosts-asean-women-peace-and-security-summit/255927.vnp

Vna, Jakarta. 2023b. "Indonesia Promotes Gender-Equality, Prevention of Violence Against Women". Aralık 7, 2023. https://en.vietnamplus.vn/indonesia-promotes-genderequality-prevention-of-violence-against-women/272466.vnp.

Kosovo's Bumpy Road to EU and NATO Memberships and Relations with Türkiye

Pinar Dost*

Vjosa Osmani was clearly one of the busiest women leaders in international politics in 2023. 5th President of Kosovo since April 2021, Osmani previously held positions of speaker of the Parliament and of acting president. A strong supporter of Kosovo's integration into the EU and NATO, President Osmani is the face of Kosovo's diplomacy. A strong supporter of Kosovo-Serbia normalization, she called on Serbia many times to recognize crimes committed during the Kosovo War (February 1998- June 1999) and to apologize.

In 2023, she had to pursue a very active diplomacy and regularly meet world leaders, EU and NATO officials, especially following tensions in the north escalating once again in the Balkans in May. Kosovo government's attempts to maintain control and authority in northern Kosovo mostly populated by ethnic Serbs, and their insistence on using old Serbian citizenship cards and license plates have been creating issues of disputes for a while. Following the local elections in April boycotted by ethnic Serbs and the election of ethnic Albanian mayors in four municipalities in the north, riots were organized by Serbian militants trying to prevent them from taking office. Following attacks by Serbian protestors on KFOR (Kosovo Force) in May and clashes between Serb armed paramilitary troops and Kosovo police which led to violence in September, concerns about a renewal of war between Kosovo and Serbia increased.

These developments were the latest manifestations of unresolved deeper problems between the two communities and countries that have been going through since the dissolution of Yugoslavia. Despite the declaration of its independence from Serbia in 2008, Kosovo has been unable to attain full international recognition due to Russia's support for Serbia in the United Nations Security Council. Additionally, the fact that five countries within NATO and the EU (Cyprus, Greece, Romania, Slovakia and Spain) do not recognize Kosovo's independence, hinders the country's full legitimacy and its integration under the political and security umbrellas of Euro-Atlantic organizations.

Notably, Serbia does not recognize Kosovo. Furthermore, Serbian officials neither acknowledged the war crimes nor offered apologies to Kosovars, despite the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia (ICTY)'s recognition of the war crimes that were committed by high-level Serbian law enforcement authorities in 1999. Moreoveri, Serbia's current President Aleksandar Vučić, held the position of Minister of Information of the government run by Slobodan Milošević, a key perpetrator associated with the 1999 Srebrenica genocide.

Türkiye's role in the conflict

The Balkan countries have historically been important for Türkiye's national security and following the end of the Cold War and the breakup of Yugoslavia, the country supported fragile Balkan countries and contributed to NATO operations and peacekeeping missions in the region. <u>Turkish parliamentary debates in 1998</u> during the Kosovo War showed that most Turkish political parties opted for the territorial integrity of Kosovo and suggested pursuing an assertive foreign policy and some even suggested that the Turkish army intervene to support Kosovo. Many politicians underlined similarities with the situation in Cyprus and argued that based on shared Ottoman past and

^{*} The Atlantic Council Türkiye Program and IFEA

cultural affinities, Kosovo was no different from Cyprus and therefore Türkiye should play an active role. In 1999, Turkish soldiers joined NATO bombings which resulted in the withdrawal of Yugoslav forces from Kosovo.

The ruling Justice and Development Party (AKP) expanded Türkiye's influence economically, politically, militarily but also culturally in the Western Balkans. Being among the first countries to recognize Kosovo, Türkiye invested in regional mediation efforts and initiated trilateral talks with Bosnia Herzegovina and Serbia in 2009 and Bosnia Herzegovina and Croatia in 2010. AKP foreign-policy leaders strongly supported Western Balkan countries' Euro-Atlantic integration and intensified economic relations while encouraging Turkish investments in the region. Türkiye has also been keen on defense cooperation supporting Western Balkan countries' security needs including in Serbia and Kosovo. With a free trade agreement signed in 2013, Türkiye is the 7th largest investor in Kosovo and was ahead of Germany (11%) and China (10%) with a 15% share in Kosovo's total imports in 2022. Turkish exports to Kosovo increased by 48% between 2019 and 2022.

Since 1999, the European Union Rule of Law Mission (EULEX) has been supporting the rule of law in Kosovo within the United Nations Mission in the country (UNMIK). Türkiye has been contributing to EULEX and KFOR for many years and is actively supporting the normalization process between Serbia and Kosovo. Following the unrest in the north in May, per NATO's request Türkiye sent additional troopes to assist KFOR and for the first time in October 2023 took over the command of the peacekeeping mission where it has the second largest contribution with at least 780 soldiers. Especially since 2021, after clashes in the north began, Kosovo has been strengthening its security forces to comply with NATO requirements and to ensure its security. Türkiye has been supporting the Kosovo Security Force (KSF) with regular grants, yearly donations, armored vehicles, military training and most recently delivered to Kosovo five Bayraktar TB2 drones.

The way forward

The year 2023 was also significant in marking the progress in the context of the ongoing EU-facilitated dialogue between Belgrade and Pristina. Compliance with the <u>Agreement on the path to normalization between Kosovo and Serbia</u>, signed in February 2023, is a mandatory step for both countries to become EU members.

When Serbia became an official EU candidate country in 2012, there were expectations that the country would recognize Kosovo, yet the, internal issues within the EU and the enlargement debates, as well as <u>Russia's influence</u> in the region inhindering Serbia's path toward the EU and NATO accession and the resolution of its bilateral <u>disputes</u>, all stalled the anticipated progress.

Kosovo has been acknowledged as a potential candidate country for membership by the EU, and in 2016, the Stabilization and Association Agreement (SAA) with Kosovo became operational. By 2018, Kosovo was officially included in the EU's expansion plans for six Western Balkan countries. And as of January 2024, Kosovo finally achieved the long-awaited visa liberalization. As <u>underlined by the EU Commission president von der Leyen</u>, the EU growth plan for Western Balkans can only succeed if normalization between both countries happens.

Regarding the normalization process, a remaining issue, from the <u>Brussels Agreement of 2013</u> and of the recent agreement of 2023, is the creation of the Association/Community of Serbian-Majority Municipalities (ASMM) requested by the Serbs. ASMM having authority in the areas of education, urban planning, economic development, and health would provide Serbians rights to self-government. Kosovo has not applied this clause so far fearing that this autonomous body could create division along ethnic lines within the country. Serbia on its part, needs to "de facto" recognize Kosovo. Both the EU and the US are putting pressure on both sides to implement the agreements.

While there is no explicit recognition of Kosovo in the agreement, it is stated that both parties need to respect the other's "independence, autonomy and territorial integrity, the right of self-determination...". The agreement also

underlines that "Serbia will not object to Kosovo's membership in any international organisation." This means that Serbia won't be able to block Kosovo's integration into NATO and the Council of Europe.

Yet, there is always the possiblity that Kosovo's EU path may be similar to the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus. as highlighted in the media Germany and France promised to fasten Serbia's EU membership process if it recognizes Kosovo's independence. But this this may end up with Kosovo never becoming an EU member. Even though Article 5 of the normalization agreement states that "neither party will block, nor encourage others to block, the other Party's progress in their respective EU path based on their own merits", Serbia as an EU member can always try to block Kosovo's integration into the EU in the future. Therefore, the EU officials need to be make sure that the EU integration path for both countries enhances cooperation and dialogue between them and not widen existing divides.

Serbia formally became a participating state in NATO's Partnership for Peace programme in 2006. This is not the case for Kosovo, which aspires to become a member country. As also highlighted by NATO's Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg in November 2023 during a joint press conference with President Osmani, this requires a unanimous decision by all NATO Allies.

Furthermore, unrest hasn't stopped in the north of Kosovo. In January, ethnic Serbs held a petition to remove from office four ethnic Albanian mayors. As President Osmani underlined at <u>an interview in Istanbul</u> in December 2023, the key to security in the Western Balkans would be to integrate Kosovo and Bosnia-Herzegovina into NATO soon and let them join Albania, Montenegro and North Macedonia to prevent Russia from opening a new front against the Western Balkans and ensuring long-term stability and peace in the region. And Türkiye can always play an important role in encouraging Serbia to stop attacking its neighbors and accepting that Kosovo, Bosnia Herzegovina and Montenegro are there to stay as independent countries.

References

Agon, Maliqi, "Getting back on track: Unlocking Kosovo's Euro-Atlantic and development perspective", 11 December 2023, 2023, Atlantic Council, available at https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/report/getting-back-on-track-unlocking-kosovos-euro-atlantic-and-development-perspective/, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Beksac, Eren, "Kosovo receives new Turkish Bayraktar TB2 drones", Anadolu News Agency, 16 July 2023, available at https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/kosovo-receives-new-turkish-bayraktar-tb2-drones/2947178, accessed 20 March 2024.

Brussels Agreement, Government of the Reublic of Serbia, available at https://www.srbija.gov.rs/specijal/en/120394, accessed on 20 March 2024.

European External Action Service, "Belgrade-Pristina Dialogue: Agreement on the path to normalisation between Kosovo and Serbia", 27 February 2023, available at https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/belgrade-pristina-dialogue-agreement-path-normalisation-between-kosovo-and-serbia_en, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Gwyn Jones, Maryd, Sergio Cantone, Euronews, "Von der Leyen vows to bring Western Balkan and EU economies 'closer' as four-day visit starts", 30 October 2023, available at https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2023/10/30/von-der-leyen-vows-to-bring-western-balkan-and-eu-economies-closer-as-four-day-visit-start, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Joint press conference by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg with Ms Osmani of Kosovo 20 November 2023, NATO, available at https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_220065.htm, accessed on 20 March 2024.

Kelkitli, Fatma Aslı. 2013. "Turkey and the Western Balkans During the AKP Period," AVRASYA ETÜDLER 44/2013-2 (89-110).

KSF provides armored military vehicles from Turkey, KOHA, 9 July 2021, available at https://www.koha.net/en/arboretum/279320/fsk-ja-i-siguron-14-automjete-ushtarake-te-blinduara-vuran-nga-turqia/, accessed on 15 March 2024

Ladic, Nafisa Interview with President Osmani Regional Resilience: Strengthening Relations among Balkan Countries for a Better Future, TRT World Forum, , available on https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GbiqhbQa5yc, accessed on 20 March 2024.

MFA, Relations Between Kosovo and Türkiye, available at https://www.mfa.gov.tr/relations-between-turkiye-and-kosovo en.mfa, accessed on 15 March 2024

Military support to Kosovo from Turkey, Defensehere, 4 September 2020, available at https://www.defensehere.com/en/military-support-to-kosovo-from-turkey, accessed on 20 March 2024

NATO peacekeepers in Kosovo ready to respond to threats —Turkish commander, available at https://www.trtworld.com/europe/nato-peacekeepers-in-kosovo-ready-to-respond-to-threats-turkish-commander-16741142, accessed on 15 March 2024

Turkish troops return from Kosovo after completing mission, Hürriyet Daily News, 6 September 2023, available at https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkish-troops-return-from-kosovo-after-completing-mission-186072, accessed on 15 March 2024

"Vucic Says French, Germans Squeezing Serbia To Swap Kosovo Recognition For Quick EU Entry," Radio Free Europe, 8 October 2022, available at https://www.rferl.org/a/serbia-france-germany-kosovo-eu-entry/32071236.html, accessed on 20 March 2024.

A Peaceful Woman Opposition Figure in The European Parliament: Clare Daly

Yağmur Tuğba Karagülle*

Since October 7, 2023 when Hamas launched an operation against Israel there is an ongoing military conflict between Palestinians and Israel within the borders of Gaza. Right after the conflict erupted, the European Commission president Ursula von der Leyen expressed support for Israel on behalf of the whole EU, which some members of the European Parliament disagreed with.

Clare Daly, an Irish member of the European Parliament is one of the opposition figures against Commissioner von der Leyen. A member of the Left Group within the European Parliament, Daly's opposition towards von der Leyen actually started before the Gaza conflict. In May, von der Leyen congratulated Israel for its 75th year of independence with a short video. This video sparked outrage among Palestinians and EU staff who supported Palestinians by claiming it was a "Zionist myth" while repeating the invasion of Palestine started by Israel (Abunimah, 2023). Among those EU officials, Clare Daly explicitly stated that what Ursula von der Leyen said about Israel and Palestine were 'lies'. She started posting one-minute videos about the 'lies' von der Leyen tells after the post that von der Leyen shared to commemorate Israel's independence. Daly tells the history of the Israeli invasion of the Palestinian lands from the Palestinian perspective by refuting von der Leyen. Indeed, she claimed what von der Leyen did by commemorating was "a provocation and a deliberate and cruel insult to millions of Palestinians all over the world". Along with the video she posted, Daly also stated that von der Leyen was only an appointee who does not democratically represent anyone. After this first tweet and video, she continued to publish more on the same topic.

Right after the Israeli-Palestinian conflict started in October, the European Commissioner tweeted that the terrorist group Hamas struck Israel, therefore Israel has the right to defend itself, and the EU stands with it. Her tweets, again, sparked outrage within the European Parliament. Mick Wallace, another Irish member of the European Parliament tweeted that the vast majority of the EU does not support Israel but they stand with the Palestinian people. Similarly, Clare Daly tweeted repeating that Ursula von der Leyen was not elected and had no power to determine the EU foreign policy, she also told von der Leyen to shut up, in her tweet. Furthermore, Clare Daly underlined that what happens in Gaza is genocide and it is the genocide of Europe as well. Daly also underlined that the Commissioner did not call for a ceasefire for the conflict to stop. At the same time, she stated that this genocide is being carried out with American and European support with their weapons in their names. The European Commissioner did not respond to those tweets and critiques, however, she left the European Parliament debate on the Israel-Hamas conflict without answering questions, ten days later. Usually, after the debate the European Commissioner stays longer to hear the contributions and questions of the members of the European Parliament. She received various criticisms for leaving, and the criticizers included some members of the European Parliament calling for her resignation.

Apart from the Hamas-Israel conflict, Daly repeatedly sided with peace for the Russian-Ukrainian conflict which has been ongoing for over a year. In numerous interviews she had with different magazines and newspapers, she stated that the West is arming Ukraine to keep the war going rather than to end it. Indeed, she delivered many

^{*} TOBB ETÜ. WFP Mentee

speeches at the European Parliament about the conflicts around the world with their links to Europe citing the official numbers of money spent for <u>militarization</u>.

In conclusion, since the start of the Hamas-Israel conflict, Daly became a more popular figure in social media, known for her tweets accusing von der Leyen of genocide and not representing the European Union. The European Commissioner has not responded to any of these accusations also coming from the other members of the European Parliament. Yet, she has not changed her attitude about siding with Israel, either. This division between the official stances of some European Union member states and the public opinion of the majority of their society, as pointed out by Daly and other members of the European Parliament, raised the question of the representativeness of the institutions of the union. Because, as Daly argues, while the society of the European Union wants a ceasefire peacefully, the European Union still needs to address the issue from this perspective which has failed so far. Apart from the discussion related to the European Union's democratic deficiency and representativeness, the tweets and videos of Clare Daly about the Israel-Hamas conflict and her arguments related to the Russian-Ukrainian war highlighted her stance and peacefulness.

References

Abunimah, A. (2023, Mayıs 19). German EU chief downplays Holocaust while spouting "infamous Zionist lie". The Electronic Intifada. https://electronicintifada.net/blogs/ali-abunimah/german-eu-chief-downplays-holocaust-while-spouting-infamous-zionist-lie

Daly, C. [@ClareDalyMEP]. (2023, 22 December). Surprise surprise; more militarism. Plans afoot to throw yet more public money after billions dumped on arms research and production. Tweet; attached video]. Twitter. https://twitter.com/ClareDalyMEP/status/1738196815881621568

Daly, C. [@ClareDalyMEP]. (2023, 27 April). Reminder that while she styles herself as a head of state, @vonderleyen is an appointee to the presidency. [Tweet; attached video]. Twitter. https://twitter.com/ClareDalyMEP/status/1651332296434237441

Daly, C. [@ClareDalyMEP]. (2023, 10 November). Israel has spent a month pounding Gaza into rubble and filling the streets with children's blood. [Tweet]. Twitter. https://twitter.com/ClareDalyMEP/status/1722904821869469747

Daly, C. [@ClareDalyMEP]. (2023, 15 May). Today is #NakbaDay. 75 years ago a catastrophe was visited on the Palestinian people - the violent beginnings of Israel's occupation. It continues today. Tweet; attached video]. Twitter. https://twitter.com/ClareDalyMEP/status/1658131096440127490

Daly, C. [@ClareDalyMEP]. (2023, 8 October). Who do you think you are? You're unelected, and have no authority to determine EU foreign policy. [Tweet]. Twitter. https://twitter.com/ClareDalyMEP/status/1710973422937710902

Daly, C. [@ClareDalyMEP]. (2023,13 December). Tomorrow in Brussels heads of government meet at #EUCO summit. The whole world has been screaming "stop genocide" but still EU can't say "ceasefire." [Tweet]. Twitter. https://twitter.com/ClareDalyMEP/status/1734979879819493758

Israel Gaza war: History of the conflict explained. (2019, May 14). BBC News. https://www.bbc.com/news/newsbeat-44124396

Nur Asena Ertürk. (n.d.). 'This isn't just Israel's genocide. It's Europe's too': Irish MEP. Anadolu Agency. from https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/this-isnt-just-israels-genocide-its-europes-too-irish-mep/3050248

O'Leary, Naomi. (n.d.). Irish MEPs criticize von der Leyen as she leaves debate without taking questions. The Irish Times. Retrieved 23 December 2023, from https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2023/10/18/irish-meps-criticises-von-der-leyen-as-she-leaves-ep-debate-without-taking-questions/

Roya News. (n.d.). Von der Leyen's statement on Palestine sparks outrage in European Parliament. Roya News. Retrieved 23 December 2023, from https://en.royanews.tv/news/45061/2023-10-08

Wallace, Mick. [wallacemick]. (2023, 8 October). The vast majority of the people of Europe do not support the brutal Apartheid State of #Israel. [Tweet]. Twitter. https://twitter.com/wallacemick/status/1710922253846692192

Wilson, J. (n.d.). West arming Ukraine to 'keep the war going'—Clare Daly. Newstalk. from https://www.newstalk.com/news/west-arming-ukraine-to-keep-the-war-going-clare-daly-1481421

A Kissinger Obituary

Ayşegül Gökalp Kutlu*

Henry Kissinger, perhaps the most iconic figure in US foreign policy of the 20th century, marked his 100th birthday on May 27, 2023, before passing away on November 29 of the same year. Throughout 2023, Kissinger's life, policy decisions, and his statement <u>advocating for negotiations with Russia</u> to avert a potential world war amidst the Russia-Ukraine War, dominated the news in the past year.

Born in Germany in 1923, Kissinger immigrated to the USA with his family in 1938, escaping Nazi persecution of Jews. From the age of 16, he worked in a factory during the day and attended high school at night. When the US entered World War II and Kissinger was drafted into the army, he was still working during the day, studying at university at night, and was on his way to becoming an accountant. During World War II, Kissinger served in the US army as a translator and in military intelligence, thanks to his fluency in German. He was deployed to Germany in 1944; where his language skills and cultural understanding led him to assume managerial roles in local units captured by the USA. He played a role in the liberation of the Hannover-Ahlem concentration camp in 1945. Describing his time in the army as a transformative experience that deepened his sense of American identity (Isaacson, 1992: 695), Kissinger remained in Germany for an additional year after the war, lecturing American army officers on strategies for identifying Nazis in disguise and establishing civilian governance. He enrolled at Harvard University in 1947 and completed his bachelor's, master's and doctorate degrees in Political Science. Over the following 17 years, he also served as a professor at Harvard University. His doctoral thesis, "A World Restored", advocated for a foreign policy centered on a balance of power, prioritizing the acquisition of military, economic, or political influence over ideological or moral considerations. The book can be read as an introduction to his career.

After completing his thesis, Kissinger served as the director of a working group on nuclear weapons within the Council on Foreign Relations. His experience here and the book he wrote during this period, "Nuclear Weapons and Foreign Policy", quickly brought Kissinger to the top among foreign policy intellectuals. He entered the political arena in 1960, serving as senior foreign policy advisor to New York governor Nelson Rockefeller's presidential campaigns in 1960, 1964, and 1968. Although he had been a Republican admirer since his youth, Kissinger advised the Kennedy administration on the 1961 Berlin Crisis and the Johnson administration on the opening of talks with North Vietnam in 1967.

Following Richard Nixon's victory in 1968, Kissinger assumed the role of National Security Advisor, later ascending to the position of Secretary of State, serving in both capacities throughout Nixon's second term and under Gerald Ford. This tenure saw him officially shaping US foreign policy from 1969 to 1977. During this period, Kissinger spearheaded the Nixon administration's groundbreaking efforts to establish relations with China. He played a pivotal role in fostering détente between the United States and the Soviet Union, culminating in the signing of the 1972 Strategic Arms Limitation Treaty (SALT I) and the Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty. He negotiated a ceasefire agreement with North Vietnamese negotiator Lê Đức Thọ, for a US exit from Vietnam and earning himself and Thọ the 1973 Nobel Peace Prize. In the same year, Kissinger embarked on mediation efforts between Israel, Egypt and Syria, in a bid to resolve the Yom Kippur War. Employing his renowned "shuttle diplomacy", he

successfully brokered a ceasefire in the region. Though his official tenure ended in 1977, he continued to advise President Jimmy Carter, albeit critiquing his foreign policy decisions, particularly on the Panama Canal Agreement and the Camp David peace process. Despite his disappointment at not receiving official appointments during the presidencies of Ronald Reagan and George H. W. Bush, Kissinger remained influential, offering counsel to George W. Bush during the 2003 Iraq War. In the 2008 presidential campaign, Barack Obama advocated for Kissinger's approach to direct diplomacy with adversaries, particularly in dealing with Iran and Syria. Additionally, it was reported that Hillary Clinton sought Kissinger's guidance during her tenure as Secretary of State.

Still, the negative perceptions of US foreign policy held by many across the globe can be traced, in part, to Henry Kissinger's classical realist approach and its enduring legacy. His Realpolitik-oriented foreign policy, as expounded in his influential 1994 book "Diplomacy", prioritizes US interests above all else, often disregarding international norms, values, human rights, and the sovereignty of other nations. This approach has garnered support from both Democratic and Republican political elites but remains highly controversial. During the Vietnam War, Kissinger's belief in leveraging military force to support American diplomacy manifested notably in the 1972 Christmas Bombings in which the US dropped 20,000 tons of bombs over 11 days to coerce North Vietnam back to the negotiating table. Even though North Vietnam resumed negotiations, Lê Đức Thọ later rejected the Nobel Peace Prize, and two members of the Nobel Committee resigned in protest. Furthermore, the USA's covert bombings of Laos and Cambodia during the war, despite not being openly engaged in conflict with these countries, left a devastating impact. Cambodia, in particular, became the most heavily bombed country in history, indirectly paving the way for the rise of the Khmer Rouge regime. Laos turned out to be the most bombed country per capita. Kissinger's prioritizing US interests included supporting military coups that ousted democratically elected governments in Chile and Argentina, turning a blind eye to the atrocities committed by US ally Pakistan in what would later become Bangladesh, and encouraging Indonesia's annexation of East Timor, purportedly for regional stability.

Kissinger exemplifies the traditional image of a diplomat as envisioned in classical diplomacy, where men are presumed to possess the qualities and skills to represent states. In this framework, the diplomat is portrayed as a figure who meticulously controls the flow of information, maintains a stoic demeanor, and strategizes diplomatic maneuvers akin to a game of chess. According to Kissinger, "the statesman manipulates reality, with the primary aim being the survival of the state" (1977: 46). Implicit in this masculine language is his adherence to classical realism and a belief that women have no place in the decision-making processes of state affairs. This sentiment is suggested in his 1972 interview with Italian journalist Oriana Fallaci, where he asserted his dominance over all aspects of foreign policy and hinted at being more popular than President Nixon himself. Describing himself as a "lone cowboy," Kissinger portrayed a resolute determination in his actions, driven by a steadfast belief in their necessity and an indifference to public opinion (Isaacson, 477). In the same interview, Kissinger hints that his relationships with starlets and his 'playboy' image were strategic moves aimed at projecting a reassuring image in politics. He employed sexist humor in his political rhetoric and appeared to have internalized the link between diplomacy and masculinity. Thus, his foreign policy can be summarized by another provocative statement attributed to him: "Power is the ultimate aphrodisiac."

References

Bolingbroke-Kent, Antonia (2023, April 27). 'I don't want more children to suffer what I did': the 50-year fight to clear US bombs from Laos. Retrieved February 2, 2024 from https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2023/apr/27/i-dont-want-more-children-to-suffer-what-i-did-the-50-year-fight-to-clear-us-bombs-from-laos

CNBC (2022, December 18). It's time for a negotiated peace in Ukraine, Kissinger says. Retrieved February 2, 2024 from https://www.cnbc.com/2022/12/18/its-time-for-a-negotiated-peace-in-ukraine-kissinger-says.html

Hayes, Jarrod (2022, December 14). *A tortured and deadly legacy: Kissinger and realpolitik in US foreign policy*. *Retrieved February* 8, 2024 from https://theconversation.com/a-tortured-and-deadly-legacy-kissinger-and-realpolitik-in-us-foreign-policy-192977

Henry A. Kissinger Official Web Page

https://www.henryakissinger.com/

https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/peace/1973/kissinger/facts/

Isaacson, Walter. (1992). Kissinger: A Biography. Touchstone Book, Simon & Schuster

Kissinger, Henry A. (1977). American Foreign Policy, 3rd edn. New York: Norton.

Nobel Prize Official Webpage

Owen, Taylor; Ben Kiernan (2006). *Bombs over Cambodia. Retrieved February 2, 2024 from* https://gsp.yale.edu/sites/default/files/walrus_cambodiabombing_oct06.pdf

Rojas, René; Bhaskar Sunkara; Jonah Walters (2023, November 29). *The Verdict on Henry Kissinger. Retrieved February* 7, 2024 from https://jacobin.com/2023/11/henry-kissinger-cold-war-foreign-policy

Schwarz, Thomas Alan (2019). "Henry Kissinger and US Foreign Relations," the Oxford Research Encyclopedia of American History. Oxford University Press











